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HEALTH CARE FOR THE ECONOMICALLY
DISADVANTAGED

FRIDAY, APRIL 27, 1984

U.S. SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON HEALTH,

COMMITTEE ON FINANCE,
Washington, D.C.

The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:34 a.m., in room SD-
215, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Hon. David Durenberger
(chairman) presiding.

Present: Senators Durenberger and Heinz.
[The press release announcing the hearing follows:]

(Press Release No. 84-131)

HEALTH CARE FOR THE ECONOMICALLY DISADVANTAGED

Senator Dave Durenberger (R., Minn., Chairman of the Subcommittee on Health
of the Senate Committee on Finance, announced today that the Subcommittee will
hold a hearing on the delivery of health care to the economically disadvantaged.

The hearing will be held on Friday, April 27, 1984, beginning at 9:30 a.m. in Room
SD-215 of the Dirksen Senate Office Building.

In announcing the hearing Senator Durenberger noted that, "This is one in a
series of hearings to examine how to reach our goal of ensuring access to quality
care. in many cases, those low income persons who are ineligible for Medicaid are
'falling through the cracks' of our health care delivery system. In beginning to ad-
dress this problem, we must detemine who is economically disadvantaged, what
services they are now provided, and how those services are provided and financed.
Later in the series of hearings we will focus on identifying what changes need to be
made with respect to both the public and private sector to ensure access to needed
health care."

Senator Durenburger stated that the Subcommittee is interested in hearing from
the AdministraVon with respect to an overview of individual State's Medicaid eligi-
bility and the scope of services provided; from the States, greater detail as to who is
not currently covered by Medicaid and, more importantly, as to whether and to
what extent other State programs are used to provide needed care; and from the
Congressional Budget Office. the extent of the population of economically disavan-
taged lacking access to health care. Additionally, the Subcommittee is interested in
anv additional data or studies which help define the population or the extent to
which health care is or is not available. Where care is made available, the Subcom-
mittee is interested in hearing from the entities that_ltdance that care. This in-
clad( local government units, community service or nizations, hospitals, physi-
cians. clinics, and others.

Senator DURENBERGER. The hearing will come to order.
One of the primary objectives that I have set as chairman of the

subcommittee for 1984 is to identify the problems faced by economi-
cally disadvantaged persons in America in receiving health care.
And, hopefully, by the end of this process of identification, we still
start another process to outline a solution to their problems.

( 1 I
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We have spent a great deal of time in the Congress recently puz-
iling over how health care can become more affordable for the av-
erage .American. And we have made some progress in finding the
answers to those questions.

We have set into place a reimbursement system under medicare
that will make hospitals in America more price conscious, and,
hence, more price competitive. We have allowed State medicaid
programs to experiment with competitive contracts for primary
care providers in the community. We are also encouraging the ex-
pansion of capitated systems, such as HMO's. And we have worked
closely with business and industry to learn from their efforts at
cost containment.

But affordable health care for most Americans is still too costly
for many. There remain a large number of Americans who are not
protected from the high cost of a medical incident. These are not
necessarily the very poorest among us; those who probably meet
the eligibility criteria for most State medicaid programs.. But
rather they are those economically disadvantaged who live on the
margin between poverty and our so-called middle class status.

A medical incident, could have "....estrous financial consequences
for such people. We are here' today to learn more about who are
the economically disadvantaged in this marketplace. Once we
better understand why people are unprotected against medical
risk, perhaps we can then think about the most appropriate reme
dies that would insure each of them access to care when each of
them needs it.

In subsequent hearing we will look at where the economically
disadvantaged receive their care when they require it, and how the
services they receive are provided and how they are financed.

So with that brief statement, 1 would like to thank all of the wit-
nesses who have agreed to join us here this morning. Most of you
are here because you are our backgrounders. I mean you are the
people that have as broad an overview of the nature of this prob-
lem as we could find. You know what you are talking about, and I
think you know a lot about the problem.

So rather than trying to start out with a bill that solves prob-
lems, we are going to start out with people that we think under-
stand the nature of the problem and then we will go from there in
trying to find a solution. So we will start this morning with Dr.
Katherine Swartz from the Urban institute.

Kathy. we have your full statement, which will be made part of
the record. And you may do as you please with that statement. You
may read the whole thing or summarize it or whatever you think
will be most appropriate.

STATEMENT OF DR. KATHERINE SWARTZ, RESEARCH
ASSOCIATE, THE URBAN INSTITUTE, WASHINGTON, D.C.

Dr. 8WARTZ. Thank you for the opportunity to share some of our
recent findings concerning the group of Americans who do not
have health insurance. I have three major points which I would
like to discuss.

First, the number of Americans under age ti5 who do not have
health insurance increased by a third between 1979 and 1982,
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which reverses a 30-year trend. In 1979, 28.7 million Americans, or
roughly 14 percent of those under age 65, lacked public or private
health insurance. By 1982, the number had grown to 38.6 million,
or 19 percent of those under age 65.

The second point is that the increase is due in large part to the
1981-82 recession. The direct effect of the recession, of course, was
that many people lost their jobs and thereby lost health insurance
for themselves and their dependents. But the recession also had an
indirect effect which I think is perhaps more important. That is, it
caused many firms to look hard at their escalating health insur-
ance costs. Firms are now requiring employees to pay a larger
share of the premium as well as more of the direct costs of health
care. This has, in turn, caused workers, of course, to look hard at
their expense for health insurance, especially for family coverage,
which many have decided to drop. The increase in the number of
uninsured Americans--

Senator DURENBERGER. You have some substantiation for that?
Dr. SWARTZ. Yes, I do. And I will elaborate on this point.
The third point that I would like to make is that I think this

recent increase in the number of uninsured people adds to the ur-
gency for the need for more diverse forms of insurance. In particu-
lar, I think greater availability of catastrophic health insurance is
needed, which would address the group of Americans you were
talking about in your opening statement.

In terms of the uninsured people that we see now, by 1979
almost everyone who was a permanent employee of a firm with 100
or more workers had health insurance. Family coverage was also
usually purchased through employmenteither by the firm in in-
dustries where unions were strong, or by the workerbecause the
large firms could obtain relatively low rates for family coverage.

Well, who in 1979 did not have public or private health insur-
ance? Among the adults, one-third had worked fulltime for 40 or
more weeks in 1979. The evidence certainly suggest that many un-
insured adults worked for small firms that pay low wages and that
do not offer health insurance as a fringe benefit.

The uninsured in 1979 were not predominantly in the lowest
part of the income distribution. Instead, the largest group of them
came from families that could be termed "working near poor."
Almost half of the uninsured had family incomes between 100 and
300 percent of the poverty level. Only one-fourth had family in-
comes below the poverty level.

The children of such people, of course, were also uninsured.
Almost 40 percent of the uninsured in 1979 were children.

In 1982, the last year for which we have data, the effects of the
recession are clearly evident. Only one-fourth of the uninsured
adults were full-time workers for 40 or more weeks in that year.

Adults who said they were looking for work increased from 8
percent in 1979 to 14 percent in 1982. This fall in labor force activi-
ty is seen again when we look at the uninsured by family income.
While the proportion of the uninsured who had family incomes be-
tween 100 and 3(H) percent of the poverty level was almost the
same as in 1979, the proportion who had family incomes below the
poverty level increased to almost one-third.
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It's important to note that the 1981-82 recession caused many
families to lose their health insurance when primary earners lost
their jobs. Last summer, much attention was focused on a study
which used the 1977 National Medical Care Expenditures Survey,
sometimes known as NMCES. Most of the unemployed in the
NMCES study did not lose their health insurance coverage. The
crucial difference to note between 1982 and 1977 is that the econo-
my was in recovery in 1977. Those who lost their jobs in 1977 were
typically secondary earners in families whose health insurance was
provided by the other earner's fringe benefits, or they were em-
ployed in the service sector where health insurance was not offered
as a fringe benefit, and they didn't have it to lose.

The recent recession hit the durable goods and manufacturing
sectors hardest where health insurance is a widtly held benefit.
Significantly, only half of the jobs lost in the manufacturing sector
in 1981-82 have been regained to date.

In 198`., children accounted again for about 40 percent of the un-
insured. This also means that more than one out of five American
children was without public or private health insurance in that
year. There is a troublesome aspect to this fact; 4.2 million of these
uninsured childrenabout one-fourth of all uninsured children
lived with a parent who had insurance in 1982. This is more than
double the number of uninsured children who lived with an in-
sured parent in 1981,just-Fyear earlier.

These figures lead me to the second point that I made earlier
that the 1981-82 recession caused a structural change in employ-
ers' attitudes toward health insurance which has led many workers
to drop insurance for their dependents. This newly uninsured
group of people is unlikely to be insured again soon even though
the economy is in recovery.

Over the last decade, the rapid escalation of medical costs has
forced employers to rethink their attitudes toward health insur-
ance as a fringe benefit. The press has carried a number of stories,
particularly about Chrysler, Citicorp, and W. R. Grace & Co., in
their efforts to hold the line on their per worker health insurance
costs. The costs have doubled for many employers just,. since 1979.
Recessions always cause firms to look closely at all their costs.
When sales fall, profits can only be earned if costs are also-eut...

Clearly, a cost item that doubles in 4 years is going to set MT-
alarm bells. As a result, all types of employersand not just large
corporations like Chryslerhave begun to cutback on the items
covered by their group health insurance contract, and they have
been forcing their employees to pay more of the premium; particu-
larly, for family coverage.

It appears that these efforts have caused many employed people
to decide not to purchase health insurance, particularly for their
dependents. Not only has the number of uninsured children living
with an insured parent more than doubled just between 1981 and
1982, but the number of uninsured adults living with an insured
spouse went from 2 million to 4.3 million in the same year.

When you stop to think that the cost for family coverage, may be
$50 per month, after assuming the employer may pay all of the
premium for the worker's coveragewhich is not always a correct

. assumptionand the family may face a $300 deductible, 12 times

I
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50 is $600, plus $300 for the deductible, totals $900, it's not surpris-
ing that a family may decide to forego family coverage.

If a family's income is below $18,000, which ict toughly two times
the poverty level for a family of four, $900 for medical expenses is
more than 5 percent of their before tax income

This brings me to my third point that a w' er range of types of
health insurance ought to be available. Oth(.1-e we are likely to
see a large segment of the population totally witncut health insur-
ance, which seems a little like throwing the baby out with the bath
water in the efforts to make people more conscious of the cost of
their medical care via their health insurance premiums.

The family in my example, for instance, is making a completely
rational decision when it drops its family coverage; particularly,
when it believes that there is a low probability of a serious and ex-
pensive medical problem arising. What this family needs is a low
cost insurance policy for catastrophic medical,bills.

Why should we care about whether or not a family like my hypo-
thetical family can obtain catastrophic health insurance? First, if
they don't have any insurance and they do have a serious medical
problem, there ;s a lot of evidence L:tat they will not seek medical
care until the problem is an emergency. Second, when they do seek
medical care, they frequently cannot pay for, it. Their lack of.
health insurance places a burden on various Government agencies,
and those of us who do have health insurance. Society has to pay
for their care via higher taxes or by forgoing other programs so
that the Government agencies can be funded, and by paying higher
health insurance premiums because the private insurance compa-
nies are picking up the cost of charity care in hospitals.

r.ncouraging a wider range of health insurance policies would
also be a positive way of dealing with the diversity of people who
lack health insurance. If these policies were largely catastrophic in
nature, and therefore had low cost premiums, I think the people
would be willing to buy them.

In summation, the prvortion of Americans under 65 years old
who do not have public or private health insurance coverage has
been growing since 1979. reversing the postwar trend. Part of the
increase was due to people losing their jobs in the recession, and
their health insurance.

But part of the increase was also due to employers forcing work-
ers to pay more of the premium for family coverage. This appears
to be a structural change in employers' attitudes toward health in-
surance as a fringe benefit. It seems unlikely that the proportion of
Americans who are uninsured is going to return to the 1979 level
even as the economy recovers unless something different occurs.
More availabilitiof catastrophic types of health insurance especial-
ly for the working poor and the working near poor would probably
reduce the number of uninsured Americans.

In so doing, the present inequities in ability to pay for serious
medical care would be eased.

Thank you.
Senator DURENBERGER. Thank you very much.
IThe prepared written statement of Dr. Swartz follows:1
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Thank you for the opportunity to share some of our recent findings

concerning the group of Americans who do not have health insurance. I have

three major points which I would like to discuss:

o First, the number of Americana under age 65 who do not have

health insurance increased by a.third between 1979 and

1982, reversing a 30-year trend. In 1979, 28.7 million

Americans, or 14 percent of those under age 65, lacked

public or private health insurance. By 1982 the number

had grown to 38.6 million, or 19 percent of those under

age b5.

o Second, the increase is due in large part:to the 1981-82

recession. The direct effect of the recessiodivas that

many people lost their jobs and thereby lost health

insurance for themselves and their dependents. But the

recession also had an indireCt effect: It caused many

firma to look hard at their escalating health insurance

costs. Firms are now requiting employees to pay a

larger share of the premium as well as more of the

direct costs of health care. This has in turn caused

workers to look hard at the.r expense for health insur-

ance, especially for fignily coverage, which many

decided to drop. The increase in the number of

uninsured Americans due to this structural change in

employera' attitudes towards health insurance will not

decline as our economy recovers.

1.1
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a Third, this part of the recent increase in the number of un-

, insured people adds a note of urgency to the need for

fmore diverse forms of
i

surance--in particular,

catastrophic health insurance.

I would like to elaborate on each of these points. With respect to the

number of uninsured Aner{cans,.the recent increase represents a sharp break in

post-war trends. Through the 1960's and 70's, the proportion of the under 5

year old population without health insurance steadily declined. Some of t e

decline was due to government programs, especially Medicaid, for welfare

rectpieuts and the disabled. But a greater factor was the increase in the

number of employers offering health insurance as a fringe benefit. For

employers, health insurance was cheap and it held down the wage base used to

calculate Social Security and other payroll taxes. For employees, the

employer coLtributions for health insurance representnd untaxed income; and

the evel of protection against medical bills was obtained at group rates far

lower th& the cost of comparable individual policies.

By .979, almost everyone who was a permanent employee of a firm with

100 or more workers had health insurance. Family, coverage was also usually

purchased through employment--either by the firm in industries where unions

were strong, or by the worker--since the large firms could obtain relatively

low rates for Amity cover,,ge.

Who then, in 1979, did not have public or private health insurance

Coverage? Among the adults, one-third had worked full -time for 40 or more

weeks in 1979. The evidence certainly suggests that many uninsured adu}ts

worked fori.flill firms that pay low wages and do not offer health insurance as

a fringe benefit. Those who were in the labor force were largely in

occupations where self-employment or employment in small, low wage paying

12
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firma are the norm rither than the exception.

The uninsured in 1979 were not predominantly
in the lowest part of the

income distribution. Instead, the largest group of ORM came from families

that could be termed working, near poor.
Almost half of the uninsured had

family incomes between 100 and 300 percent of the poverty level. Only nne-

fourth had family incomes below the poverty level. The children of such

people were also uninsured--almost 40 percent of the uninsured in 1979 were

children.

In 1982, the last year for which we have data, the effects of the

recession are clearly evident. Only one quarter of the uninsured adults were

fhll-time workers for 40 or more weeks in that year. Adults who said they

were looking for work increased from 8 percent in 1979 to 14 percent in

1982. This fall in labor force activity is seen again when we look at the

uninsured by family income. While the proportion of the'uninsured who had

family incomes between 100 and 300 percent of the poverty level was almost the

same as in 1979, the proportion who had family incomes below the poverty level

increased to 32 percent.

It is impnrtant to note that the 1981-82 recession caused many families

to lose their health insurance when primary earners lost their jobs. Last

summer, much attention was focused on a study which used the 1977 National

Medical Care Expenditures Survey (NMCES). Most of the unemployed in the NMCES

study did not lose their'health insurance coverage. The crucial difference

between 1982 and 1977 is that the economy was in recovery in 1977. Those who

lost their jobs in 1977 were typically secondary earners in families whose

health insurance was provided by the other earner's fringe benefits, or they

were employed in the service sector where most often health insurance was not

offered as a fringe benefit so they did not have it to lose. The recent

13
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recession hit the durable goods and manufacturing sectors hardest, where

health insurance ie a widely held benefit. Significantly, only half of the

jobs lost in the manufacturing sector in 1981-82 have been regained to date.

In 1982, children accounted again for about 40 percent of the uninsured.

This aleo means that more than 1 out of 5 American children was without public

or private health insurance in that year. There ie a troublesome aspect to

thin, fact: 4.2 million of these uninsured children--or about one-fourth--

Lived with a parent who had insurance in 1982. This ie more than double the

number of uninsured children who lived with an insured parent in 1981.

These figures lead me to the second point, that the 1981-82 recession

caused a'structural change in employers' attitudes towards health insurance

which has led many workers to drop insurance for their dependents. This newly

uninsured group of people is unlikely to be insured again soon even though the

economy is in recovery.

Over the Last decade, the rapid escalation of medical costs has forced

employers to rethink their attitudes towarde,health ineurance as a fringe

benefit. The press has carried stories about large corpolations such ea

Chrysler, Citicorp, and W. R. Grace and their efforts to hold the line on

their per-worker health insurance costs. The costs have doubled for many

companies just since 1.y79. Recessions always cause firma co look closely at

all their costs--when sales fall, profits can only be earned if costs are also

cut. Clearly, a cost item that doubles in four years sets off alarm belle.

As a result, all types Lt employersnot just large corporations like

Chrysler--have begun to cut back on the items covered by their group health

insurance contraccs and have been forcing their employees to pay more of the

premium, especially for family coverage. It appears that these efforts have

caused many empLoyed people to decide not to purchane health insurance,

I
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particularly family coverage. Not only has the number of uninsured children

living with an insured parent more than doubled between 1981 and 1982, but the

number of uninsured aduls living with an insured spouse went from 2 million

to 4.3 million over the same time.

When you stop to think that the cost for family coverage (after assuming

that the employer pays all of the premium for the worker's coverage) may he

$50 per month and the family may face a $300 deductible, the decision to fore-

go family coverage is not as surprising as it might at first appear. In this

example, a family would have to have medical costs greater than $900 before

its health insurance would have paid for itself. And if the family's income

is below $18,000 (roughly 200 percent of the poverty level for a family of

four), that $900 is more than 5 percent of the family's before-tax income.

This brings me to my third point, that a wider range of types of health

insurance ought to be available. Otherwise, we are likely to see a large

segment of the population totally without health insurance--which seems like

throwing the baby out with the bathwater in the efforts to make people more

conscious of the coat of their medical care via their health insurance

premiums.

The family in my example, for instance, is making a rational decision

when it drops the family cove,age, particularly when it believes that there is

a very low probability of a serious and expensi)e medical problem arising.

What this family [weds is a low-cost insurance policy for catastrophic medical

bills.

Why should we care whether or not people like my hypuchetical family can

obtain catastrophic health insurance? First, if they do not have any insur-

ance and do have a serious medical problem, there is a lot of evidence that

they will not seek medical care until the problem is an emergency. Second,

15
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when they do seek medical care, if they cannot pay for it their lack of health

insurance places a burden on various government agencies and those of us who

do have health insurance. Society has to pay for their care via higher taxes

or by foregoing other programs so that the government agencies can be funded,

and by paying higher health insurance premiums because the private insurance

companies are picking up Oe costs of charity care in hospitals.

Encouraging a wider range of health insurance tolicies would also be a

positive way of dealing with the diversity of the people who lack health

insurance. The uninsured adults who work fix: small firms that pay low wages

or who are self-employed are another group who could benefit from more avail-

ability of health insurance. These workers currently forego health insurance

be.ause they'could only purchase it at individual rates which are quite

expensive. But if groups based on occupations in a given geographical area

were formed, the workers should face much lower group rate premiums. They

each might then be far more likely to purchase insurance. For example, all

hair dressers who work in a county or metropolitan area could form one group,

while all taxi cab drivers could be another and all nursery school teachers

could be yet another group. In many cases, there are organizations already in

place for representing such groups, and the organizations could be approached

by insurance companies with group rates. Precedents for group insurance plans

exist with construction-related unions and such groups as the American Associ-

ation of Retired People. If these policies were largely catastrophic in

nature, and therefore had low cost premiums, adverse selection should not be a

serious problem.

In summation, the proportion of Americans under 65 years old who do not

have public or private health insurance coverage has been growing since 1979,

reversing the post-war trend. Part of the increase was due to people losing

16
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their jobs and thus their health insurance during the 1981-82 recession. Rut

part of the increase was also due to employers
forcing workers to pay more of

the premium for health insurance, especially for family coverage. This

appears to be a structural change in employers' attitudes towards health

insurance as a fringe benefit.
Hence, it seems unlikely that the proportion

of Americans who are m.lnsured is going to return to the 1919 level even as

the economy recovers. More availability of
catastrophic types of health

insurance, especially for the working poor and near poor, would probably

reduce the number of uninsured Americans. And in so doing, the present

inequities in ability to pay for serious medical care would be eased.

Thank you very much.
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SELECTED INYORHATION ABOUT THE UNINSURED POPULATION
UNDER 65 YEARS OLD IN 1979, 1981, & 1982

Number of uninsured

Uninsured/population

Number of uninsured age 18 or under
Number of uninsured kids living with insured parent
Number of uninsured adults living with insured spouse

1979 1981 1982

28.7 million 36 million 38.6 million
14.4% 17.8% 18.9%

11.3 million 14.95 million 14.8 million
-- 1.95 million 4.2 million
-- 2.05 million 4.3 million

Family income relative to the poverty level

Below poverty level 28%
100% - 199% 29%
200% - 299% 19%
300X - 399% 10%
Above 400% of poverty level 14%

19-64 year olds
Proportion working
Proportion unemployed

33% 32%
31% 30%
17% 17%
8% 9%
11% 12%

57.0% 53.0% 50.6%
8.3% 12.4% 14.5%

SOURCE: Current Population Surveys of March 1980, 1982, & 1983f1 " 1 3
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Senator DiatENnionaoi. Let me ask just a couple of questions. in
addition to the information that you have in your statement, did
you find, for example, regional variation around the country? Did
part of your study look at that?

Dr. SwAwrz. No, we didn't look at the In another study we have
looked at the North and East versus the South and West. Health
insurance coverage is not as widespread in the South and West.
But that really is not part of this study.

Senator DURENBERGER. You talked in the beginning and at the
end of your statement about the problems that you pe. wive in in-
creasing employer cost sharing in health insurance. Then you advo-
cate in your statement that a wider range or wider variety, if you
will, of health insurance is needed. Were you able in the course of
your analysis to determine what employers were doing in that par-
ticular regard? In other words, were they just adding cost sharing
to an existing planI say that in the singular. I take it that this is
true in most casesor did you see some activity on the part of em-
ployers to permit a broader choice of health plans?

Dr. SWARTZ. I have not observed the broader choice of health
plans, but what. I have observed is that the benefits that are actual-
ly covered under the existing contracts have been reduced so that
the increase in price of the premium for the contractjust going
up from 1982 to 1983the price did not increase as rapidly as they
had anticipated simply because they held down on the benefits that
they had been willing to cover in the past.

Senator DURENBERGER. But I take it what you see when you look
at employers in most cases one plan per company.

Dr. SWARTZ. Right.
Senator DURENBERGER. And that plan is identical for all employ-

ees.
Dr. SWARTZ. Yes.
Senator Dtrammaae.a, Whether they are the highest paid, the

lowest paid, men, women, single, married, young, old, lots of kids,
no kids, whatever.

Dr. SWARTZ. I think in general that's true.
Senator DiraErviiKRGER. Isn't that typical of America today?
Dr. SWARTZ. Yes.
Senator DURENBERER. And that plan probably in most cases is

oriented toward a larger number of benefits to (liver the largest
number of people and thosethere's an anticipation of family cov-
erage.

Dr. Swnwrz, I think it depends really on the firm that you are
talking about. In a firm that's made up of primarily younger aged
people, for example, where children are not part of their family
structure, you see a lot more psychiatric benefits that are covered
as opposed to a group of employees where there are a lot of chil-
dren and it is family oriented. There you would see much more in
the way of maternity benefits and well child care visits.

Sfnator RENBEGER. Do you see some choice between a flintily
plan and what we call a single plan'? Or does everybody get the
family plan whether they ore married or not'?

Dr. SwAwrz. No. I think the typical situation is that everyone
the individual coverage. In mans case, there is cost sharing

even for the premium for the individual coverage. But in almost all
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cases if a person elects family coverage, that person pays the differ-
ence in the premium for the family coverage versus what the firm
is willing to pay for the individual coverage. Exceptions to that, of
course, are where you have a strong union, and the union has bar-
gained in the past for having family coverage incorporated in what
the employer is willing to pay.

But even there, we are seeing pushing back by the large corpora-
tions where there are strong unions.

Senator DURENBERGER. Then in the timeframe of your study, the
rationale for dropping family coverage was that the cash was not
available, so to speak, because during that period of time the
money was needed to cover other expenses.

Dr. SWARTZ. Particularly in a recession, I think that families cut
back on what they view as being unnecessary expenditures. Just
use my example. Fifty dollars a month may be something that they
say, gee, do we really want to take that money and put it here or
are we going to spend it on the kids' clothing, especially if we feel
that primary earner has a 50-50 chance of losing his job.

Senator DURENBERGER. Well, that's what I recall about that
period of time, too, especially since I was running for reelection.
That there were a whole lot of people who were working who were
sure that next week they were going to get their pink slip.

Dr. SWARTZ. Right.
Senator DURENBERGER. And so they weren't necessarily making

those decisions on the basis of having to take that dollar and trans-
late it immediately into a bag of groceries, but they were setting it
aside in anticipation of the pink slip. Is that part of what you
found?

Dr. SWARTZ. I agree completely. I think that's a large part of
what is going on. Not only are the firms being forced by a recession
to look at those costs, but I think people were so nervous that they
also have been forced to look at those costs.

But my argument is that this is really a shift in attitudes. It has
made people much more aware of all their different dollar expendi-
tures. And as the dollar expenditures for health insurance have
climbed, they are saying, wait a minute, is it really worth the
money if we don't think that we are really going to have a heavy
medical expenditure this year. And most kids, unless they break a
limb or are in a car accident or have some kind of cancer, do not
have more than $900 worth of medical bills in a yeareven a
family of four wouldn't have no more than $900 worth of medical
expenditures.

Senator DURENBERGER. Do you have any data in there on em-
ployer continuity of coverage? And I think, of the situation in
which an employee dies and leaves a widow, widower, children, so
forth, uncovered. And, in effect there is no continuity of coverage

Sher because of a dissolution of marriage or termination of em-
ployment.

Dr. SWARTZ. I don't have that directly in the form of knowing
what happens after someone dies or after they lose their job. But I
do know that the inc;dence of being uninsured, if you are a widow,
was somewhere on the order of one-fifth back in 1982. And the sur-
prising thing to me was that when you put that into a model where
other characteristics are also included, such as income and whether

2U
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or not the person is employed, and size of family, being a widow
just, disappears as being important for predicting who has health
insurance.

I think the primary characteristic that is useful for predicting
whether or not someone has health insurance is their income. If a
person's ;"come is low, particularly if it's above the poverty level
so that he or she isn't eligible for medicaid, such as in this widow
case, then the likelihood that that person does not have health in-
surance is very high.

Senator DURENBERGER. John, do you have a statement or ques-
tions?

Senator HEINZ. I have questions, Mr. Chairman. First, I would
like to commend you for holding this hearing. I almost wish you
had held this hearing before I offered the amendment on health in-
surance for the unemployed because I think the information that
will be presented today will suggest that there is a much greater
need and stronger case for Federal support than existed heretofore.
At least I hope the chairman of the committee will be convinced of
that.

Senator DURENBERGER. I may be by the end of'the day.
Senator HEINZ. Maybe we can go to the floor and do something

about it. Mr. Chairman, this clearly has been a great problem, par-
ticularly on a regional basis. And one of the biggest problems is
with the statistics because we tend to believe that they represent a
fairly even, nice, gentle average, and that there is such a thing as
an average area and an average person and an average family. But
many of us who look at their own families know there is nothing
average about them.

Let me ask you, Dr. Swartz, in your research did you look at
what happens when there are concentrations of uninsured families,
concentrations of uninsured children, concentrations of high unem-
ployment?

Dr. SWARTZ. We didn't look directly at where there are high con-
centrations of unemployment. That was not the direction of the re-
search. But I would argue Icirly strongly that I believe this reces-
sion did cause a lot of people when they lost their jobs to lose their
health insurance. That is quite different than the research that
was given a lot of publicity last summer. And I think that that ra-
search failed because there has been a structural shift in employ-
ers' attitudes towards health insurance that has occurred since the
mid-1970's. And the recession was not part of 1977 when that data
was collected.

Senator HEINZ. Well, you made two very good points in your tes-
timony. The first is that in the previous recession the 1977 reces-
sion, that. it was the secondary wage earners who often lost their
john. The primary wage earner tended to have a more high paying
job, and perhaps belonged to a unionized profession where bargain-
ing power resulted in extensive health insurance benefits was able
to remain employed.

And the other point you nmele was the one you just reiterated
regarding the shift in employers' cost consciousness regarding
health. And as I understand your statistics, the result is that we
have it) million more uninsured people. in 1982 VE'rtillS 1979, and
roughly .1 million more children who were uninsured.
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Dr. SwAaTz. Right.
Senator HEINZ. That is a very stiff increase. It has been suggest-

ed that we could deal with a substantial portion of that problem if
we got employers to provide continued health insurance coverage,
say, for several months. I gather you would have it a catastrophic
package. And that the extension of coverage might. take care of asmuch as 40 percent of the problem.

But we have developed a pattern where people are staying out of
work longer and longer because of the structural changes in oureconomy. The committee on Economic Development, a business
group, recommended just a little while ago that we should reorient
our unemployment compensation program to take bett are ofthose people who have lost their jobs, but have an unlik oppor-tunity immediately available to be reemployed. That was e firsttime I had heard a business group saying what we need longer
term unemployment compensation benefits. If business is sayingwe ought to do that about unemployment compensation, whatshould we do in the health care area, the health insurance area?
Should we have some kind of transitional program that particular-
ly focuses on those who are unemployed for longer than 2 or 3months, and what should it look like?

Dr. SWARTZ. That's a big question.
Senator HEINZ. It's the one that I want the Senate to answer af-firm itively.
Dr SWARTZ. Well, I think the real problem comes down to, atleast in the current stage of debate about the deficit, is how much

money do you want the Federal Govelrnment and State govern-ments to pay for health insurance for those people who don t haveit. Now if you offer health insurance for 3 to 6 months, or whatevernumber of months you want, for people who did lose their jobs or
are going to lose their jobs in the future, along with offering unem-
ployment benefits for a longer period of time, you are not givingthem a direct incentive to go out and get a job, and change what-
ever their skills are. So I have some difficulty with agreeing withthat. I don't disagree with the argument that this recession hit avery different group of people than even the 1974-75 recession.

This recession really hit people in your home State, people who
work in the durable goods and manufacturirg sectors. And I thinka lot has to be done in retooling them to get into other kinds of
industries, and other types of jobs.

What I am really arguing is that I think there is a lot that canhe done through the private sector to get people to get at least
some minimal form of health insurance, which is, I think, by andlarge what most people need for those unexpectedly high bills,
which otherwise the rest of us are left paying.

I don't think that they need something which is going to cost, in
the form of a premium, $100 to $200 a month which people in the
higher and middle incomes, of' course, can afford if' their employer
pays most of it. I think that is unworkable. And things that I have
seen where they have offeredfor example, Blue Cross in Ohio of-
fered health insurance to people who lost their jobs :n Ohio. They
were off-ring them premiums of $100 a month. No one who is un-
employed can pay $10() a month for that kind of health insurance.
And it's not what they need.

22
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Senator HEINZ, I think in an average kind of world where aver-
age people who are unemployed somehow have incomes of 200 per-
cent of the poverty level, that works very well. That's not the
actual distribution. And what do you do about the person who has
been unemployed for 3 or 6 months and literally has had to break
their child's piggybank in order to buy the groceries? Where do .
they get the money to buy the catastrophic insurance? How do
they handle the minor cost of a visit to a doctor's office? How do
they handle the minor problem of spending $30 or $40 for some
antibiotics?

Dr. SWARTZ. That's a different question.
'Senator HEINZ. Because what to you is minor, to them is a catas-

trophe.
Dr. SWARTZ. No. I'm arguing that if you are talking about cata-

strophic health insurance, I think you could have it maneted for
somewhere between $10 and $25 a month. And if you are talking
about people who have lost their jobs: along with the unemploy-
ment insurance benefits, I would offer some kind of subsidy to
them to buy this catastrophic health insurance because I think
that peoplF ought to feel that they have contributed something also
to purchasing this health insurance.

What I am arguing is that I think that if in the long rulryou
want them to have incentives to go and either develcip Atfferent
skills, or get another job, that if you give them a lot o -Orshioning
underneath, they are not going to feel the pine to go( get that job
quite as rapidly.

Senator HEINZ, Well, that suggests to me a lit e 131t-that people
enjoy being sick. They don't.

Dr. SWARTZ. No. I'm not arguing that.
Senator HEINZ. And there are plenty of other bills to pay without

having to pay health insurance bills, which are for the average
family today extraordinarily high especially if they have to pay
them on an individual basis because they are not part of a group. If
you have ever tried to buy a policy for yourself, you should know
that.

Dr. SWARTZ. I have.
\ Senator HEINZ. Then you know what I'm talking about. And it

eems, frankly, ludicrous to me for anyone to arguethat what you
thatin order to drive people back to work is to make them so poor

fhat they are going to go on welfare. Now that's the problem. The
problem is if you want to get somebody to be a nonreentrant into
the work force, all you need to do is get them to be poor enough so
they do get into the welfare cycle. And it's not that much fun being
on welfare.

Hut if you are on it long enough, it becomes habit. And it will
pay your health care bills. It will get you by. My experience with
most of the people who have become unemployed, through no fault
of their own, who in normal times would be reemployed when the
recession was over, is that they want to work; they are seeking
work; they are not looking to be a ward of the State, but they have
serious problems,

Dr. SWARTZ. Well, that's why I have argued that if you gave the
unemployed subsidies for buying catastrophic health insurance,
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and when they are employed they pay all of the emium, you
leave them in a better psychological state.

Senator HEINZ. Who pays the subsidy?
Dr. SWARTZ. The Federal Government or the State go ernment.
Senator HEINZ. One last question, Mr. Chairman.
In all of these statistics here we focused, and I think ap ropriate-

ly so, on the unemployed, their families, their children. What do
we know about lack of health care coverage for older mericans
aged 62 through 64? There are a lot of people who to early re-
tirement. Indeed, two-thirds of Americans at least up until very re-centlyit is probably a year or two out of date nowretired and
claimed social security benefits prior to age 65. Medicare eligibility
doesn't begin at that age until the first day of the ,month in which
you turn 65. Now we are about to change that on the Senate floor .
and make it the first day of the next month.

What do we know about the people who retire at age 62 or 63 or
before their 65th birthday? And what is their health insurance
status? How do they make out?

D . SWARTZ. First of all I should say that that is not an area of
m own expertise.

enator HEINZ. Well, then maybe I shouldn't ask. I don't want to
a k you to get into an area that you don't know.

Dr. SWARTZ. I can just observe as you have that there are a lot of
eople who are like that.
Senator HEINZ. Any observations you have, I would appreciate.
Dr. SWARTZ. I think the first observation that I would make is

that if you said to me, describe someone who does not have health
Insurance, I would give three types of people. One is a person like
my Irtbysitter who earns an income that is near poor but cannot
see that it is worth her money to pay $120 a month for some form
()`.' family coverage. The second type is someone who is in their
early twenties and dvtsn't have coverage through their parents'
policies, and again doesn't see that there is a risk coming down the
road that they might want to have health insurance for. And the
third major type is someone who takes early retirement anywhere
between ages 59 and 64, who for whatever reason says I'm quitting
early and doesn't think about the ramifications of that decision,
and does not get to continue coverage through their former employ-
er.

Those are the three main bodies, if you want to think of them
that way, or type of people wit don't have health insurance. And
they all have incomes in the near poor range.

Senator HEINZ. In your statement you didn't mention that last
group. Is that because their problem is not particularly serious?

Dr. SWARTZ. No, I didn't mention them because you can predict
whether or not someone has health insurance by and large on the
basis of their income. And if their income is near poor, that's going
to tell you that the likelihood that they have health insurance is
below 50 percent. And then the next thing is, well, you want to
flesh them out a little bit. And I would give you those three exam-
ples of age and family characteristics.

Senator Ilmz. Mr. Chairman, thank you very much.
Senator DURENBERGER. Thank you very much.
Dr. Swartz, thank you very much. We appreciate your testimony.
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Our next witnesses are a panel consisting of Patricia Butler, staff
director of the Colorado Task Force on the Medically Indigent,
Boulder, Colo., on behalf of the National Governors' Association;
Alice Kitchen, project coordinator of the Kansas Women's Equity
Action League in Shawnee Mission, Kans.; and the Honorable
Harvey Sloane, the mayor of Louisville, Ky., on behalf of the U.S.
Conference of Mayors. Harvey, welcome. It's a pleasure to have you
here today. And it's a pleasure to have all of you as witnesses.

You all are here because you have a special expertise in a epecial
part of the country. And you also have the foresight in your coin-

, munities to by participating in an effort that we arc just starting to
commence at the Federal level. So on behalf of the subcommittee
and the full committee let me express my appreciation to your
communities and the various individuals involved, the Governors
and mayors, the county supervisors, and so forth, who committed
themselves across the country, and particularly in your three
areas, to doing something about the problem we have been aware
of for a long time but have neglected much too long.

We will start with. the chairman's indication that all of your
sWements will be made a part of the record. You may read them;
summarize them or whatever.

We will start with Pat Butler.

STAY ,MENT OF MS. PATRICIA BUTLER, STAFF DIRECTOR, COLO-
R )0 TASK FORCE ON THE MEDICALLY INDIGENT, BOULDER,
A40., ON BEHALF OF HON. RICHARD D. LAMM, GOVERNOR OF

THE STATE OF COLORADO, CHAIRMAN OF THE NATIONAL GOV-
'RNORS' ASSOCIATION COMMITTEE ON HUMAN RESOURCES

Ms. BUTLER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I will make a brief pres-
entation out of my statement.

I have also submitted to the staff copies of our three volume
study. I hope that if you need more copies, we can make those
available.

During 1983, I was privileged to direct a research project for a
task force that was convened by the Piton Foundation.in Denver to
examine the issue of Colorado's medically indigent. We defined this
population as persons who are unable to afford needed medical
care because of poverty, lack of insurance or inadequate health in-
surance. Obviously, this definition can include middle-class families
with particularly high cost illnesses, especially if they are unin-
sured.

But our research focused on the poor because we know that as a
group they have worse health and greater problems of access to
health care. In 1983, we undertook about 12 different research ac-
tivities, the largest being a statewide in person sample survey of the
poor and near poor in Colorado. And, we defined that population as
all those persons under 150 percent of the poverty line.

We were trying to find out their health care needs, their health
care use, their insurance status. This morning, I would like to
share with you the major findings of that particular part of our
study.

We round that in Colorado over one-third of the poor are without
insurance. By insurance, we mean both the public programs of
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medicare and medicaid as well as private coverage. As you know,
medicaid covers somewhat fewer than 50 percent of the people
under the poverty line. We learned in Colorado that it only covers A_
about 25 percer t of the population we surveyed, which is under 150
percent of poverty. That's because of low welfare levels, and also

/ because of the categorizal limitations that leave two -parent fami-
/ lies and individuals out of medicaid.

We found that 40 percent of our uninsured poor population are
children under 18. That's consistent with the findin that Ms.
Schwartz shared with you a few minutes ago. To me, t e most sur-
prising thing we learned was that almost half of the orking poor
are uninsuced, considering that 85 to 90 percent (.)f the working
Americans bf all income levels receive insurance through the work-
place. I was quite struck by our finding that only 54 percent of our
working poor population and about 40 percent of our poor poptila-
tion are insured. That seems to me to raise some questions about
access to insurance coverage, in addition to its affordability.

We compared the poor with insurance to those without insurance
because we were particularly concerned with the uninsured poor,
and wanted to determine whether they have a problem of access to
care in Colorado. And we learned that they do.

In spite of the fact that the uninsured and the insured poor
groups have similar health status, we found that the uninsured are
only one-half as likely to have medical visits or hospital admissions
as the insured poor. They are also less likely to have a usual source
of care from which they can seek needed routine services.

When we looked at the uninsured poor who are sick, we found
that they are two-thirds as likely to see physicians when they need
to as are the insured poor who are sick.

Particularly at risk are pregnant women and children for whom
health care is demonstrably cost effective. The recommendations
that we have made to our State legislature, which I am not going
to go into this morning but are described in this study I have sub-
mitted to you, emphasize targeting pregnant women and children.

We also surveyed physicians and hospitals in the State, and
*N found that many physicians and hospitals in Colorado do provide

1S free or below cost care to the poor, although the contributions vary
widely geographically and according to specialty.

But we believe that with the changes in third party payment
policies that have begun with medicare and we think are going to
continue through private insurance and medicaid, tat these pro-
viders are going to be less able to render charity care in the future.
We therefore think that the problem of access and payment for
care for the poor and near poor is only going to become more
severe.

One area of research that I don't think we were unfortunately
unable to examine very well, and it does need substantial further
examination, is the adequacy of current coverage. When we asked
whether people were insured or not, we were unable to find out
.just how comprehensive their coverage is. We do know that among
the working people in the State with somewhat higher incomes,
that insurance was fairly comprehensive at least last year. I think
that there may be changes in employer policies regarding adequacy
of coverage, as Ms. Swartz indicated in her testimony.
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But we really don't know about the adequacy of coverage for the
poor. And I think 0 it we can supnise that at least some people
who believe that thcy have health insurance actually have inad-
equate protection, 6tich as those hospital indemnity policies that
pay $10 a day. As much as this area needs examination, we were
unable to develop adequate information on this issue.

There are two important points that the subcommittee should
draw from the Colorado study. The first is that although I would
Lot suggest that Colorado is necessarily representative of the
Nation with respect to its distribution of the poor and uninsured,
our findings do confirm the national data that the poor are much
more likely to be uninsured by either public or private programs,
and that there is a considerable disparity in access to health care
between the Insured and the uninsured poor. And I'm sure that.
those findings, since those have been drawn from national data, at
the Federal level, would also be true in other States. Colorado
simply exemplifies the dimension of the problem.

My second point is the importance of accurate data for policy-
makers. As far as I can tell, our State survey is unique. We think
that it's a model of comprehensive and methodologically sound
data collection. It was done very carefully. We feel quite confident
in the statistics that we have developed.

Other States have not attempted this kind of data collection,
partly because its very expensive. The Piton Foundation was quite
generous in supporting it. But I do know that other States are in-
terested in this problem. I don't think that the national data that
have been developed so far can provide a State-by-State picture be-
cause the size of samples are inadequate to draw conclusions about
individual States.

Since I think the responsibility for health care for the uninsured
poor is going to remain primarily a State and local responsibility in
the future, I hope that this subcommittee could support national
funding for data collection in at least a sample of half a dozen
States throughout the country to flush out this picture in various
other places, as we have been able to do in Colorado.

S.nce beginning to work on this project last year, I have been
co..tacted by at least eight different States that are now beginning
to look at their programs for the uninsured poor.

Senator DURENBERGER. That's because I told them about it.
Ms. BUTLER. Good.
A number of them are interested in the kind of work that we

have been able to do. But they have been unable to attempt this
particularly ambitious research approach. Obviously, the reason
that they are interested is a combination of economic realities. The
decline in Federal health care funds, the recession, and continuing
double digit medical care inflation makes health care less afford-
t;ble to consumers and makes it more difficult for governments and
private providers to render such care.

I'm very pleased that the subcommittee is interested in helping
State and local governments wrestle with this complicated and
thorny issue. And I will be happy to share our research, our policy
deliberations and our recommendations with you.

Senator DURENBERGER. Thank you very much.
[The prepared written statement of Ms. Butler follows:;
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I appreciate the opportunity to speak at the Subcommit-
tee's April 27 hearing on the scope of the medically indigent
problem throughout the United States. Your Subcommittee's inter-
est is timely, since over the last year, many states have begun
to examine the ways in which health care for the uninsured poor
is financed and delivered. I spent. 1983 directing a study on
this issue in Colorado for the Colorado Task Force on the Medi-
cally Indigent, supported by the Piton Foundation in Denver. Our
research provides a comprehensive picture of the uninsured poor
in Colorado, their health care needs, providers of care to them,
and the manner in which their care is currently financed. Thi
information is the most complete currently available in any state
on this "hidden" population. Other states' experience may
ler, but Colorado's data suggest the dimensions of the problem
nationwide and should be helpful to federal as well as state
policy makers. I have submitted the 3 volumes of our report for
the subcommittee's information. My testimony briefly summarizes
our findings about Colorado's medically indigent and compares
Colorado's experience with national data. The report includes
detailed recommendations to the Colorado state legislature for
addressing the problems that the Task Force identified. We would
be pleased to discuss those at the future subcommittee hearings
on solutions to the needs of the uninsured poor.

A. THE MEDICALLY INDIGENT PROBLEM

The Colorado Task Force defined the term "medically
indigent" as "persons unable to afford needed health care
because of poverty, lack of insurance, or inadequate insurance."
This population includes middle income persons, who may be
devastated by a catastrophic illness, such an the birth of a

premature infant, especially if they are uninsured or if their
insurance coverage is minimal. But our research focussed on the
poor because we know that as a group, they have worse health and
greater difficulty in obtaining access to needed health care.(1)
Despite considerable imp2ovement due to publicly funded programs,

1
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access and health status of the poor throughout the United States

continue to lag behind those of higher income groups. Rates of

infant mortality, chronic conditions, and disability days are

much higher for the poor, while their life expectancies are

shorter. We examined most closely the uninsured poor, deemed to

be at the greatest risk of medical indigency.

The medically indigent are a problem for state and

local government for several reasons. As your Subcommittee well

knows, the Medicaid program does not cover many of the poor.

Because of Medicaid's categorical requirements and its welfare-

related income limits, it has been estimated to cover fewer than

half the persons under the federal poverty line. State and local

governments have provided health care to these poor who fall

between the cracks, but such programs vary tremendously around

the country and have been strained in recent years due to: 1) the

recession, which increased the numbers of poor while limiting

governments' ability to raise revenue; 2) the declines in feder-

ally funded poverty health care programs, often designed to serve

this population; and 3) the continuing medical care inflation,

which makes health care increasingly unaffordable to consumers

while decreasing governments' and providers' ability to absorb

costs of charity care. Public hospitals are especially squeezed

by tight budgets and increased demand for service.

State and local health care program for the uninsured

poor raise several problems. Our research has shown that in most

states these programs are a fragmented patchwork; their financing

burdens are unevenly distributed among providers and among local

governments; and care is often not provided in cost-effective

settings or at appropriate, early times. Furthermore, since hos-

pitals that do provide charity care must finance it primarily by

raising charges to insurers and private patients, their genero-

sity places them at a competitive disadvantage with those hospi-

tals rendering little or no uncompensated care.

B. WHO ARE THE POOR AND UNINSURED?

For purposes of our discussion, "insurance" includes

both public coverage, such as Medicare and Medicaid, and private

insurance, provided by Blue Cross or commercial carriers.

Nationally about 10% to 12% of all Americans lacked health insur-

ance in 1977.(2) In 1982 about 20% of poor adults were uninsured

compared to 5% of higher income adults.(3) In Colorado, we

surveyed the state's poor and near poo: at or below 150% of the

poverty line, which constitutes about 20% of the total state

population. We learned that in 1983 36% of the poor , lults and

38% of all the poor were uninsured at the time of the

interview.(4)

Insurance status changes over the course of a year. In

19/7 nationally 8% of the total population were always uninsured,

while about 7% more were insured part of the year. That is, 15%

were uninsured for at least part of the year. Among Colorado's

poor, 29% were uninsured during all of the previous year, and 16%

2
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more were insured during part of that year, a total of 46% unin-
sured part of the year. It is often suggested that the uninsured
poor are a fluid group that constantly changes and would be
difficult to care for through, for L 'tame, organized ,roviders.
Yet these data show that there is a relatively stable and rou-
tinely uninsured population.

Insurance status is important because the uninsured
poor use fewer health services than the insured pooIr and have the
ygreatest liaTeWirtobtaining access to the health care TiTTvery
system, despite lImilar health status. 6137TdoTi--statewide
health survey of the poor confirmed these general national find-
ings. We learned that the uninsured poor are only about half as
likely to have physician visits or hospital admissions as the
insured poor, despite similar health status. The uninsured poor
who have experienced one of a series of illnesses or disability
conditions reported being less able to see physicians when they
feel they need to do lo. And the uninsured poor are less likely
to have a "usual source of health care" than the insured poor.(5)

Examining the character..',ics of the uninsured poor
revealed both predictable and unexpected results. Blacks and
Hispanics are more likely than Whites to be uninsured. Persons
In farm or blue collar jobs are more likely to be uninsured than
those in service or white collar jobs. Because of Medicare, less
than 2.5% of the elderly lack insurance (although it may not
cover all their needs). But over 40% of the uninsured are chil-
dren under 18 and another 14% are persons aged 19 to 24. A most
surprising finding was the extent to which the working poor are
not insured.(6) About 40% of the poor are employed, but only 54%
of them are insurea. Thus, while 85% to 90% of working Americans
receive their insurance through their workplaces,(7) only about
half of Colorado's working poor do so. This may not represent
overall national experience among the poor, since Colorado has
relatively more small and non-union employers than many other
states.

We were unable to learn much about the adequacy of the
private insurance that the poor carry. We know that it is not
always sufficient to protect them against costly illness. While
a mediocre insurance policy may provide access to the health
system, it will leave the subscriber with out-of-pocket costs
that they cannot afford, which become bad debt for providers.

About 86% of persons above 150% of poverty in the state
are insered. We looked briefly at the adequacy of insurance among
the state's working population covered by large insurance
carriers. Tested against a standard of adequate benefits and out-
of-pocket cost sharing, we determined that 80% of the carriers
that insure over 1/3 of the state's residents protect them
against catastrophic medical bills.(8) But some state residents
do experience such high cost illness: 1981 state income tax
records revealed that about 2% of all taxpaying households had
medical bills exceeding 25% of their incomes; moderate and lower
income taxpaying families reported more such catastrophic medical

3
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costs than vary higgh or very low income families.(9)
C. PROVIDERS OF CARE TO THE UNINSURED POOR

A survey of just under 3000 office-based physicians in

the state showed that about 3/4 of them reported providing some

free or discounted care to patients in 1982 (excluding bad debts,

courtesy cure, or contractual allowances). This result coincides

with our survey finding that over 60% of the state's poor

routinely seeks its care from physicians' offices. Over half of

the responding physicians reported seeing between and 5 percent

of their patients for no charge. Forty percent reported seeing

an additional 1 to 5 percent at a reduced rate.(10)

Charity care among the state's 82 acute general

hospitals varied widely. About 1/3 of them have Hill-Burton

obligations, most of which expire over the coming decade. 25

hospitals participate in th'. state's "Medically Indigent"

program, which partially pays for the poor. 37 hospitals,

including some of the Hill-Burton and Medically Indigent Program

providers, participate in a state-funded program paying for low

risk deliveries for poor women in community, non-Denver

hospitals.

We determined that overall the state's hospitals have

been loing reasonably well financially in recent years. But many

rural hospitals are small, subject to wide variations in

occupancy and debt collection, and not financially secure.

Deductions for bad debt plus charity care averaged 6.6% of gross

patient revenues for Colorado hospitals in 1982. The greatest

proportion of this charity care was provided by the state's two

large public institutions, Denver General and University of

Colorado Hospital. Excluding them, our analyses showed that

small, rural hospitals had greater charity care and bad debt

burdens than their larger urban counterparts.(11)

D. FINANCING AND DELIVERY OF CARE TO THE UNINSURED POOR

It is very difficult to categorize the numerous

approachL that state and local governments use in financing

their programs of care to the medically indigent. Many, such as

Nebraska and Washington, provide eligibility for medical care

tnrough their General Assistance welfare programs. Others, such

as counties in California and Texas, operate public hospitals or

clinics. Others offer categorical programs for certain diseases

of conditions, such as maternity care (Connecticut), dentures

(Maine), or emergency services (Pennsylvania). Maine, Alaska,

and Rhode Island have catastrophic health insurance programs.

Other states support the charity care of hospitals either through

a hospital rate- or revenue-setting system (Maryland, Massachu-

setts, New Jersey, New York) or through direct subsidies

(Colorado).

I will briefly describe Colorado's program. For ten

years the state has been appropriating a modest sum (currently

about $35 million) as partial support for hospital charity care.

4

31



28

25 hospitals participate in 1984. But 90% of the funds are
designated by statute to the two large public hospitals located
in Denver, so very little money is available for the outlying
hospitals, which in 1983 received 30% of their costs of caring
for this population. Costs not paid by the state are shifted to
other payers. In 1983 the program served about 75,000 people,
primarily children and women of childbearing age. Notable prob-
lem- with to state's Medically Indigent Program are: its orienta-
tion toward hospital care (2 clinics participate, but physicians
cannot do so), its emphasis on emergency and acute care rather
than preventive care, its low reimbursement rate, and its dispro-
portionate funding to the two Denver public hospitals.

E. CONCLUSION

In general, the Task Force found that the uninsured
poor, especially those in poor health, have less access to health
care than the insured poor or their higher income counterparts.
Furthermore, changes in public and private reimbursement for
health care is diminishing the capacity of providers to render
free or discounted care to the medically indigent. Public
hospitals are particularly hard hit by budget limits and
increased demand for services.

Health care financing in the United States is in
transition, and its changes will profoundly affect availability
of health care for the poor. Because health care costs continue
to rise faster than general inflation all levels of government
are attempting to reduce their health care costs. D.R.G.'s, for
instance, will limit revenues to some hospitals previously avail-
able for charity care and may become the reimbursement model for
insurers and Medicaid programs, further limiting the possibility
to shift costs of uncompensated care to other payers.

Cuncern over the costs of new sophisticated life-saving
and life-prolonging technology will raise the issue of rationing
health care and will certainly have an impact on the poor. While
the Task Force could not predict the future, it acknowledged the
importance of continuing to examine the problem of medical indi-
gency during the coming, volatile years.

Most state and local governments are reluctant to raise
taxes to support health care for the indigent. The Colorado
legislature has resisted the Task Force's recommendations to
increase state spending on these programs, saying that health
care costs are out of control and that the state should not spend
more dollars on an inefficient, voracious system. State and
local governments must decide who is respons..ble to finance and
deliver care to the poor in the most cost effective manner. There
will be an ongoing need to balance often competing interests of
the health care needs of the poor, burdens on health care
providers, limited public dollars, and the value that society
places on a healthy, productive population.
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Senator Dtittioutmowit. Before we go to the next witness I want
to make an observation in case anybody is listening outside of this
room. It may or may not be unique in Colorado, but at least you
have a Governor who cares. That's my personal observation. You
have bipartisan legislative leadership that cares about the issue.
You have an employer and a philanthropic community that is con-
cerned about the issue and willing to invest time, staff expertise
and money into doing something about it. And, obviously, you have
a population that is concerned.

Now I would assu.ne we ought to be able to say that about every
one of the 50 States, that every Governor cares, and, hopefully,
every legislator does. And we keep reforming the foundation tax
advantages so there ought to be plenty of foundation money
around. And I hope that more of the States are coming to see what
you are doing because I think you have gotten a good start on the
project. It is not impossible. It doesn't have to be unique to Colora-
do. Anybody can do it if they care enough. Would you agree with
that?

Ms. BUTLER. Absolutely. I must say however, that so far we have
been unsuccessful in getting the legislature to adopt any of the rec-
ommendations that the taolt force has come up with. But we also
haven't given up on that yet,

Senator DURENBERGER. Are they still participating in the task
force?

Ms. BUTLER. Well, the task force technically terminated existence
when the report was published in February. Those particular legis-
lators were not as interested as I think other members of the legis-
lature are.

Senator DURENBERGER. glad you elaborated on that.
Alice Kitchen from Shawnee Mission, Kans. Thank you for being

here.

STATEMENT OF' MS. ALICE KITCHEN, PROJECT COORDINATOR,
KANSAS WOMEN'S EQUITY ACTION LEAGUE, SHAWNEE MIS-
SION, KANS.

Ms. KITCHEN. Thank you for inviting me to appear before the
committee today. I am the project coordinator for the Kansas
Women's Equity Action League. Our project is an outgrowth of 2
years of our work with women and our legislature to improve the
circumstances for mid-life women who are without medical insur-
ance. And I'm pleased to tell you that on April 6 the Governoyelid
sign into law a bill that mandates continuation of benefits for 6
months for a former dependent, and their children.

Our efforts have been combined closely with the National Older
Women's League, the National Women's Equity Action League,
and the Kansas Department on Aging.

My purpose here today is to share with you some data that we
have and some perspectives that we have concluded about these
prohlems. Essentially, we are talking about two thingsaccess and
afthrdahility.

Our target group you know. And they are mid-life women be-
tween ,I5 and 65 years of age. And we look primarily at those that
were former dependents.
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The characteristics of our particular group that we studied were
that they were not in I he work fierce, or if they did work part time,
they were in low paying jobs that offered no health benefits.

They were primarily women who were dependent on their
worker spouse for access to medical coverage. And many of them
were widows who may have not known about their conversion
rights or if' they knew about them, they did not exercise them in
time or know about them within the 31-day limitation to seek and
find comparable coverage at an affordable rate.

The most significantly hurt group is that of divorced women.
And as their numbers are increasing so are their problems. And
they have great difficulty in getting medical insurance since the
courts do not have jurisdiction over the settlement regarding
health care. That is often left out and not provided for.

Essentially our approach has been to look at the data and related
indicators and to ask Kansas women to write to us about their per-
sonal experiences. To give you a picture of the group, we have in-
cluded several graphs that you have for your review. And next I
have indicated in the testimony the scope of the problems from the
total population and the percent of those that are uninsured based
on 1981 data so you know that it is understated.

From there we narrowed the information and reviewed the data,
and we found something that I think is very startling and signifi-
cant for you. We found that one in five women in Kansas aged 45
to 05 is faced with the problem of no medical insurance. And then I
have broken that down for how that relates to the total population
in the raw numbers, and then compared California, and given you
the national percent and raw numbers about medical insurance.

In addition to the data, we asked the women about their circum-
stances and they told us some things. And the common thread that
we found in their stories to us in their letters were that most of
them were under $10,000 in their annual income; they were gener-
ally between 55 and 05 years or age; and although they had experi-
enced a change in marital status, it wasn't recent. They were still
experiencing the consequences of that change. And were having
dif'f'iculty in getting coverage or had no coverage at all.

Next we found that the main problem they experienced was cost.
I know that's not surprising.

The next problem in the ranking was the reduction of benefits.
And then after that, we found that timely notification was an area
of considerable trouble and concern for them.

And although we didn't ask them to tell us, many of them did
indicate that they currently had no medical insurance coverage.
Again we looked at the date and we looked for long-term implica-
tions. We took the group and we did a forecast of the population as
it would go into the year 2010. And you will note that in the year
1991) there will be a decrease in this population group. And then by
the year 2000 and 2010, there will be an alarmingly large number
of people ii i this categelty who could experience this problem.

With all this said, we listed the problems arid some of the rea-
sons behind the problems. We identified cost, access, preexisting
conditions, age ratings, age differential, part-time employment, in-
surer, bankruptcy, employer termination of group plan, medicare,
and self insuring as those areas that do cause the difficulties that
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this group experiences. I won't go into great detail; but I think that
the cost -I have explained how different States have some provi-
sions to handle this. They are conversion and continuation. And
given that not all States have those benefits, you can see that there
is no basic standard that you can expect across the country that
will take care of this problem.

Accessformer dependents may not find out about their conver-
sion rights. Some of them told us they were confused and were
apologetic because they didn't know. And if you have ever read an
insurance policy, you would understand that it is hard for the aver-
age member to understand what they are really saying.

Notification doesn't always happen either, even though it was
mandated in previous legislation. It does not always happen. And if
it doesn't happen in a timely manner, you only have 31 days, it's
very difficult to expect that they could get it.

So this leaves the dependent without adequate time during a
very stressful period to make complicated decisions. We are talking
about people experiencing divorce, death, retirement of a spouse,
disablement of a spouse. Those are the kind of things that we are
expecting people to make good decisions and go out and find insur-
ance. And I think you can appreciate the difficulty there.

The next item is preexisting conditions. And the difficulty there
is, the insurers feel that this particular group, when they changed
their status with the group, all of a sudden become a high risk
group. Now mind you, these people have been a part of the group
for a long time, but all of a sudden because of their change in mari-
tal status, they become high risk. And this phenomenon is called in
the insurance industry adverse selection. However, I suggest to you
that the insurance companies own actuarial tables do not support
this. And I have included an actuarial table that I have circled
mid-life women's rates, and you take the same information and go
across the chart, and you will see that mid-lire men rates are
higher.

Next is age rating. Most insurance companies in Kansas except
Blue Cross/Blue Shield age rate. This practice causes the older citi-
zens to pay higher premiumsmedicare supplementat a point in
their life when their income is shrinking.

Another oneage differential, which is not something we can do
a lot about. That refers to the practice of men marrying women
younger than themselves. And that could result in no medical cov-
erage for the spouse when the worker spouse retires and becomes
eligible for medicare. And this doesn't even deal with the problem
that was referred to earlier of the worker who retires early.

Part-time employment. I think that is self-evident that depend-
ents as well as single workers in part-time, low-paying jobs usually
do not have access to health care.

Insurer bankruptcy and employer termination of group plans. A
number of people told us that this is why they had no coverage.
They felt helpless. They felt that they were caught in circum-
stances they could do little about.

Next is medicare age. This is currently not a problem. However,
if the recommendation of the Social curity Advisory Council is
implemented, and the age is raised 65 to 68, we could see a
further widening of the gap of those w out medical insurance. So
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I would suggest that that would be something that you would want
to look very carefully at.

Next and perhaps the most sign4ficant area is self-insuring. The
Employee Retirement Income Security Act [ERISAI of 1974 has in
its legislation a title that covers employee fringe and health bene-
fits. And this section spells out administrative procedures for fiscal
matters, reporting and disclosure practices for self-insured. And be-
cause the self-insured medical plans, those that fall under the juris-
diction of ERISA, have minimal standards, and many employers
are now choosing for that reason to self-insure, and then they,
therefore, escape the scrutiny of State insurance commissioners.

Other reasons that companies do this is that they avoid the State
premium tax, and regulations. .

Under this regulatory vacuum of ERISA, companies can write
plans that do not cover certain medical conditions. And, thereby,
exclude coverage that has been deemed necessary and humane by
many State insurance commissioners.

Recommendations. From all of those, barriers that effect health
care, there are several that I think are within your jurisdiction.
Many, although, are not. One of the obstacles that was inadvertent-
ly created with the inclusion of the title on health care plans in the
ERISA legislation is the one that I think may fit very appropriate-
ly in your jurisdiction.

This giant loophole in the regulation of health insurance plans
made it more attractive, as I said, for the companies, and it became
less expensive for them to self-insure.

This erosion to ERISA also served to allow companies to covertly
avoid State premium taxes and regulations. According to a Califor-
nia pension consultant to the California assembly, he estates that
50 percent of health plans today are not under the State regula-
tions.

This suggests that you may want to reexamine this section of
ERISA, and you may want to strengthen or add standards, regula-
tions, to this legislation, which will return insurers to a measure of
health care protection that was previously achieved by the State
and at the State level.

You could, for example, amend ERISA to end the preemption for
self-insured or another way you could do it is you could add to the
health coverage section of the ERISA standards and regulations, to
upgrade the level of protection. This would require probably addi-
tional staff for the Department of Labor so that they could ade-
quately monitor and regulate that mandate.

My second recommendation is to study carefully the conse-
quences of change in the medicare age change up to 68. And it is
conceivable that making that change would cause more harm done
to individuals than it would solve the problems.

n conclusion, women in mid-life years have significant problems,
as have listed in my testimony. These problems are basically
access to affordable coverage. These barriers have been further
complicated by the ERISA legislation and could be in the future
compounded by the change in the medicare age.

Mid-life women, I suggest, are particularly vulnerable for reasons
related to their role as wives, mothers, and homemakers. For this
group to be excluded from health coverage is unconscionable. In
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our medical economy, according to Fran Lenoard of the Older
Women's League, no health care coverage means no medical care.

We of the Kansas WEAL project are grateful for your interest
and for your exploration of these problems. Your consideration and
scrutiny of the barriers will make it possible to develop good, sound
social policy in this area.

Senator DURENBERGER. Thank you vet,. much.
[The prepared written statement of Ms. Butler follows:]



35

IIVEAL
iromenss EtpdgyAiedon League

KANSAS W CAL
4711 Y. 16t11 St
ham Mari. KS KM
14131 1414501

Soecsaluts an Women's Economic Awes

STATEMENT OF THE KANSAS

WOMEN'S EQUITY ACTION LEAGUE

Before the Senate Finance Sub-Committee on Health

K &AIM Sigarini Centieln Washington, D.C.

04.101.4r April 27, 1984
Neal, V lavt

13,44 Alotook
KvidisCqy Scoltor iiurenberger and Committee Members:
Joe ader D, l'At

Kh,./ Thank you for inviting me to appear before your Committee today, .Hy name

S. Dacm.. fir,Inie
K4-14$ Coy is Kitchen, volunteer Project Coordinator for the Kansas Women's Equity

Mo' Kay naos
lit .6- .wortn

9, EIVsr.
Ka^$4$ City

Es"ot Fang
1.1.,".
Joe- 6t,',
Tc4,44

Elam. Hans
May

J.Vvrte L. Neon
Tepeha

R.." t.

Prk
4,ctot

l Ree.t
Coo C

Action League. Our project is an outgrowth of two years of work by Kansas

u (n to improve the ,zircumstances for mad-life women who are without medical

Ir:,..rante, our Steering Committee is made up of women in ten cities from

a,rss Kansas. Our efforts have been combined closely with those of the

,n,!1 Women's league, the National Women's Equity Attic'''. League,

t-T Kansas liepartent on Aging, and mane of our Kansan gate legislators.

tb m,(rp-se her !odav is to provide with sone data and perspective

the itibl-cs. in brief, most of the problems concerning coverage relate

lick of access

11.A j! affordable c.verage

o- of onr effurt, is mid-life w.fm.en, between 45 and 65 years -Ith.

(int cone rage.

Characteristics of thi, group of women are;

tiler are generally not in the work force, of they work part time in

low paing lobs that offer no health benefits.

they are W07.211 who depend on their worker spouse for access to

ned:ral coverage,

if flit.; are wid, ,s, the' ma': nor have known about their conversion

rtcht,, or if the knew, did not have time ill days) to secure indi-

v1,1,11 coverage at a comparable rate.

thew are divorced, and the number Is increasing, they may not have

,- received medical insurance as a part of the divorce settlement.(See

attachm.ent A)

39



36

Our approach to thie issue ham been to

look at the data and related indicators, and

ask women to write to us about their experience.

To give you a picture of the group we are talking about, we have in-

cluded several graphs that illustrate our points. (See attachments A 6 8)

First, let me give, the overview of the total population. According

to the 1981 survey completed by the Flaneing & Evaluation Division of Health

Homan Services, the breakdown is.as follows:

6,4% have no medical insurance

62.3% have group coverage

10.8% have individual policies

6.5% have Medicaid

14.0% have Medicare or public health services
P.

Then, narrowing this information and reviewing the data from several

directions we have been able to estimate the number of women in the mid-life

years wh have no medical insurance. We found that one in five women in

Fansas between 45 and 65 is faced with the problem of no medical insurance.

This group represents 19,47', (154,293) of the total population of women in

Kansas. gased ,,r1 the same formula, 19.2% (500,000) women in California fall

in this cateor, Nationally, in all age groups, 21,5 million people are

without medical insurance.

In, addition t the data, we asked women In these circumstances across

Yan,..As to write and tell us their experiences. We found some common threads.

No.st of the women:

had less than 510,000 annual income.

were between 55 and 65, and although their change in marital status

was not recent, they were still experiencing the consequences of no

coverao. or inadequate (-overage.

found cost to hr the main deterrent. This was followed by reduction

In benefits and lack of timely notification.

indicated that they currently are without coverage,
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Again we looked at the data to determine if thin problem had long

term future implications. (See attachment B.) The information tells us

that this mid-life group will level off and decrease in 1990. Then, how-

ever, we see a significant increase in the year 2000, followed by ati

alarming jump going into 2010.

Having identified the target group, their characteristics, and the

scope of the problem, .1 would like to comment on the obstacles that pre-

vent this group from acquiring or maintaining coverage. The barriers we

have idenitified are:

1. COST. Plans available to former dependents and their children

generally are much more expensive than their previous group

coverage. In continuation rates the dependent pays the group

rare (both the employer and the employee portion); ant in

conversion rates, the premium ie usually double the group

rate. (See attachment B.) Individual rates may be lens

expensive but are often difficult to acquire, do not pro-

vide comparable coverage, and may exclude various medical

conditions. Only continuation rates provide the sane scope

of coverage. Usually the other plans have high deductible,

high costs, and minimal benefits.

:. ACCESS. Former dependents may or may not find out about their con-

version rights. If the state has a continuation or u con-

version privilege, there is a time limit. Notification of

the former dependents does not always happen or happen in

a timely manner. This leaves the dependent without adequate

time during a very stressful period to make complicated

decisions.

l. PRE-EXISTING CONDITION. Trying to secure health cow rage with a

pre-exieteing condition is like sending a youngster to school

with chicken pox--they don't want the child in the group,

Insurers argue that this adds an additional risk to an already

high risk group. This phenomenon is called "adverse selection."

However, I suggest to you that the insurance companies' own

actuarial tables do not support this concept. (See attachment B.)
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4. AGE RATING. Most insurance companies except Blue Cross/Blue Shield

in Kansas age rate. This practice causes older citizens to pay

higher premiums at a point in their lives when their income is

shrinking.

5. ACE DIFFERENTIAL. The practice of men marrying women younger than

themselves can result in no medical coverage for the spouse when

the worker spouse retires and becomes eligible for Medicare.

6. PART TIME EMPLOYMENT. Dependents as well as single workers employed in

part time low paying jobs usually have no access to health
1

benefits.

1. INSURER BANKRUPTCY OR EMPLOYER TERMINATION OF GROUP PLAN. This problem

affects all formerly insured members in 'S critical way. There is

little recourse for these members; however, according to the Kansas

Insurance Commission office, companies under the jurisdiction of

Chapter 11 may eventually pay off the claims they owe.

8. MEDICARE ACE. This is not currently a problem. However, if the

recommendation of the Social Security Advisory Council is imple-

mented and the age is raised from 65 to 68, we will see a further

widening of the gap for those without medical insurance.

9, sLlf pis1:11.1NG. The Employee Retirement Income Security Act, ERISA, has

in Its legislation a title that covers employee fringe and health

benefits. This section spells out administrative procedures for

fiscal matters, reporting and disclosure practices for,self-insured

plans. Because these self-insured medical plans that fall under

the jurisdiction of the ERISA law have minimal standards, many em-

ployers are now choosing to self-insure, thereby escaping the

scrutiny of the State Insurance Commis'eloner. Other reasons com-

panies oelf-insure are to avoid state premium tax and regulations.

Under the regulatory vacuum of ERISA, companies can write plans

that do not cover certain medical conditions, thereby excluding

coverage that has been deemed necessary and humane by Many state

insurance commissions.
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RECOMMENDATIONS:

Many of the barriers to health care that I have mentioned fall under state

regulations. The causes of some of these obstacles ere, however, within your

jurisdictinn. One of these obstacles was inadvertently created with the in-

clusion of the Title on health care plans in the ERISA legislation. This giant

loop:1010 in the reviation of health insurance plans made it more attractive

and less expensive f<4 companies to sell-insure. This erosion to ERISA,also

served to allow companies to covertly avoid state premiums and regulations,

The Pension Plan Consultant to the California Assembly estimates that SOX of

the health plans today are not under state regulation. This suggests that you

ma,, went to reexamine this section in the ERISA legislation. Strengthening

or adding standards and regulations to this legislation will return insurers to

a measure of health care pror.:etion that was previously achieved at the state

9 second recolmendation is to study carefully the consequences of chang-

ing the Medicare age to 68. It is conceivable that the proposed gains

wall be ,ntweihed by the harm done to individuals by widening tie gap till the

alma they art Medi:ere-eligible.

In con:1,si, 7., women in their mid-life years have significant problems

related hi 1,,,q1 one. These problems are basically...access to afford-

ahlc
harriers have been further complicated by the ERVA

and f,ul I he ded h changing the Medicare age. Mid-

life art ;,attikalarlv vulnerable for reasons related to their roles as

vies, mc,rhlr%, and homemakers. For this group to he excluded from health

;,,..etave is "In our medical econor, according to Fran

leonerd of the 01,:er ra's League, "no health coverage means no medical

of tla prole, t are grateful for your interest and explora-

ti.1, the,. a.r,!lems. Your consideration and scrutiny of the harriers will

mare p,s,0 It tfu development of go yd social policy in this area
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DIVORCE RATE
ATTACH PENT A

Ma 1670 RATE L IVO RATE

1002 Kansas State and Metropolitan Area Dais Book

Analysis by Dr. Elaine realms, 1.7.C. fosiltuis, Distils, Kansas, April, 1994.

NO HEALTH INSURANCE

fM) ALL PERSONS EIS s INULE PARENT

1901 Data from Osalth aad Swum ilerviiirs Plandloa lad gratuities Division

Analysis by Dr. Elsie. troikas, 6.7.C. Institute, Distils, Kansas, April, 1664.
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STATEMENT OF HON. HARVEY SLOANE, M.D., MAYOR OF LOUIS-
VILLE, KY., ON BEHALF OF THE U.S. CONFERENCE OF MAYORS,
WASHINGTON, D.C.

Senator DURENBERGER Dr. Sloane, welcome. It's a pleasure to
have you here.

Dr. SLOANE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. On behalf of the Confer-
ence of Mayors let me say that we certainly appreciate that you
are holding these hearings. We know of your interest in delivering
health care to everybody, particularly the medically indigent.

As you know, I'm in my second term as mayor of Louisville. I'm
also a physician. `I've set up public health clinics in eastern Ken-
tucky and also in Louisville so I'm personally and professionally
very much concerned about health care delivery to our economical-
ly disadvantaged.

Mayors are in a unique position of representing health interests
of consumers, providers, and employers. The health interest of one
group of consumers, the economically disadvantaged, are particu-
larly compelling. Who are these people?

We believe they are the uninsured and the underinsured, as the
previous speakers have mentioned. According to a study on the
subject by the Robert Wood Johnson Foundation, it's Made up of 21.
million adults and 7 million children. Included are people who are
on medicaid, for whom coverage is incomplete the elderly women
and children and the disabled; the working poor who may not qual-
ify for medicaid but cannot afford private insurance and self-pay-
ment for care; and a new category that you have talked about, and
those who have recently lost their jobs and health benefits at-
tached to those jobsthe new poor.

Let me just discuss new poor a moment. In cities across the coun-
try, we are seeing people who are losing their jobs, exhausting
their unemployment benefits, and losing their homes. These people
are coming to health and human service agencies for the first time.
And it's difficult for many people to do so.

Human service agencies in Evanston, Ill., reported to the Confer-
ence of Mayors that they have been presented with serious prob-
lems of psychological distress, alcoholism, and even violent behav-
ior among those unable to cope with having to seek help from local
agencies.

Many many have no home, and haven't had a home for a long
while. These are the homeless, people referred to as bums, bag
ladies, derelicts. In Louisville street people have increased fourfold
in the last 3 years. I've been visiting missions and shelters over the
last months and have gotten this information personally.

Some of the long-term homeless are deinstitutionalized people. In
1965, there were approximately 560,000 mentally ill persons in
public psychiatric hospitals in this country. Today, because of Fed-
eral and State action, and court decision, the patient population
has shrunk to about 125,000. We estimate that there are currently
over 1 million chronically mental ill people living in communities,
ninny of whom are homeless requiring a variety of health and
social services.

46



43

All of the people we have been speaking aboutthe uninsured
and the underinsuredcome to us, to the cities, for health care
that, in some measure, they cannot afford.

Though we may not be able to afford to provide it, we must and
we do.

A community in your home State, Senator, Bloomington, a small
community with an annual budget of $1 million, in 1980 gave a full
10 percent of their total budget, $100,000 of local tax money to pro-
vide health services to low-income people.

Although there is a compelling need for more funding for health
services, this must be coupled with some system design changes of
the present method of health delivery. And in Louisville and Naer
cities, let me share some of the things that are going on.

As you know, in Louisville we have had a very significant agree-
ment between a private hospital corporation, Humana, with the
university hospital to operate the hospital, which has bkaiz histori-
cally providing indigent care to Louisville. As part of the unique
agreement between the city, county, and State governments and
the Lniversity of Louisville, the Humana Corp. is now providing
unlimited health care to indigents at the Humana Hospital Univer-
sity, which is also the university teaching hospital.

In the first year of the agreement, the private corporation ex-
tended care valued at $6 million beyond contributions of the three
governments. They expect to see that reduced in the future by al-
ternate delivery systems of outpatient care.

Through this involvement of the private sector in indigent care,
a greater level of health care has been brought to the poor who
need it most. This has been very timely since the cost of hospital
care has increased 61 percent the past 3 years, while the Govern-
ment funding contribution has only been able to increase 41 per-
cent.

Second, another local initiative designed to provide greater
health care through the partnership of the private sector is
ACCESS, a primary health care center affilitated with the univer-
sity hospital. The center is treating 120 patients a day, many of
whom are being spared a costly visit to the hospital by early outpa-
tient care. More of these centers will be created.

Just this last week in Kentucky, the Kentucky Medical Society
and the Kentucky Hospital Association endorsed a set of proposals
urging more voluntary care for the indigent. In all, there are 26
proposals developed by a citizen's committee, Kentucky Held
Access Committee, which could lead to greater health care for the
needy little or not cost to the Government.

One r the proposals endorsed by the private associations would
be the establishment of a hotline to link patients who can't afford
medical care with physicians and hospitals participating in the pro-
gram.

Another approach, the medicaid capitation system, offers an ex-
perimental capitation program for AFDC recipients and their fami-
lies. With medicaid capitation. patients are assigned to one physi-
cian who is responsible for the care of the patient for a predeter-
mined amount of money.

Two service areas that need specia: attention are outpatient care
and pharmaceutical supplies. There is no centralized approach to
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improving these areas, which are critical to an individual's well-
being. Local churches are trying to fill the need of providing for
drugs to needy patients, but this demand has overwhelmed their
resources.

Cities are not simply appealing for Federal funds for health care
with outstretched hands. We are launching our own initiatives,
often with local funds. But these initiatives are not enough to offset
increasing demands for health care. An example of the increased
demand for. services is demonstrated by the -increased amount of
uncompensated care given by hospitals in Kentucky. These hospi-
tals in 1979 delivered $123 million in uncompensated health care,
which increased to $231 million in 1982. That's a 55-percent in-
crease in just 3 years.

Where do we go from here? First, please, no further reduction in
health service dollars. Under the guise of reducing the Nation's
health spending, don't cut Federal dollars and shift costs to public
facilities and consumers, the latter who may well not receive
needed health care.

Second, new strategies must be developed to slow the rise in
health care costs. One, home health care should be available to all
individuals in need in order to effect early discharge from more
costly hospitay.zation. Two, systematized outpatient service delivery
models shouid be developed that have as their major impetus pre-
ventive health and primary care services. Three, the new diagnos-
tic related grouping system, for example, is acceptable if it is ap-
plied across the board with a higher financial remuneration for
public facilities that are providers of the last resort, especially for
the chronically ill. Four, pursue the theory of competition, such as
prepaid group practice, HMO's, medical foundations, medicaid capi-
tation, and the like. But do not leave cities and counties as the sole
competitors for the economically disadvantaged.

Finally, I would suggest you consider expanding entitlement cov-
erage, and putting more money into comprehensive and prevention
programs that save money in the long run. A five-city demonstra-
tion program involving the Conference of Mayors is expected to
show that municipal governments can improve the accessibility
and affordability of health services to the poor by pooling the re-
sources of municipal hospitals and local health departments. Par-
ticipating providers were reimbursed by medicare under waivers
allowed by HCFA. Initial data on the program shows that the
annual cost for medicare patients was substantially less than for a
similar medicare patient being served only by the public hospital.

Again, I want to thank you for the opportunity of presenting our
testimony. Those of us who represent the cities and counties of this
Nation are deeply concerned about the medically indigent.

Senator DURENBERGER. Thank you very much.
[The prepared written starenient of Dr. Sloane follows:]
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Mr. Chairman, members of the subcommittee, my name is Harvey Sloane.

I am a physician and mayor of Louisville, and I am here on behalf of the

United States Conference of Mayors.

The subject of health care for the etohomically disadvantaged is one

that touches me personally and professionalliv filiyors, as you know, are in

the unique position of representing the health interests of consumers,

providers and employers. The health interestslof one group, the economi-

cally disadvantaged, are particularly compelling.

Who are the economically disadvantaged? We believe they are the unin-

sured and the underinsured. This group, according to a recent study by The

Robert Wood Johnson Foundation, is made up of 21 million adults and 7

million children. Included are: those covered by medicaid, for whom cover-

age is incomplete - the elderly, women and children, the disabled; the

working poor - who may not qualify for medicaid but cannot afford private

insurance or self payment for care; and a new category, the new poor -

those who have recently lost jobs and, at the same time, lost health bene-

fits.

Let me take a moment to discuss the new poor. In cities across the

country we are seeing people who are losing their jobs, exhausting their

financial resources, exhausting their unemployment benefits, and losing

their homes. These people are coming to health and human services agencies

for the first time, and it is difficult for them to do so. Human services

agencies in Evanston, Illinois reported to the Conference of Mayors in late

1982 that they have been presented with serious problems of psychological

distress, alcoholism, and even violent behavior among those unable to cope

with having to seek help from local agencies. Nationwide, large numbers of

people ae being evicted from their homes. Families in Trenton, New Jersey,

for example, because they cannot afford to do otherwise, now share their

homes with others, thus living in overcrowded conditions.
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Others have no home, and haven't had a home in a long while.. These

are the homeless. People referred to as bums, bag ladies, and derelicts.

Some of the long-term homeless are deinstitutionalized people who have

either returned to communities from institutions Dr who have not been

placed in institutions. In 1965, for example, there were approximately

560,000 mentally ill persons in public psychiatric hospitals in this

country. Today, because of federal legislation, court decisions, and state

actions, the patient populations
in those institutions have shrunk to about

125,000. We estimate that there are currently over,one million chronically

mentally ill persons living in communities, many of whom are homeless;

requiring a variety of health and social services. Their presence in the

community has increased the demand for many existing health services and

created the need for development of new ones.

All of the people we have been speaking about, the uninsured and the

underinsured, come to us, to cities, for health care that in some measure

they cannot afford. And, though we may not be able to afford to provide

.it, we must and we do.

Most cities do not have statutory responsibility for the provision of

health services to their citizens. This responsibility often rests with

the county or the state government, Many cities, however, have taken on

some responsibility for planning, coordinating, and/or administering health

programs for their citizens because local needs would not otherwise be met.

Law, on the other hand, does prohibit local governments from engaging

in deficit finance. So, when program needs continue or grow and available

funUing does not keep pace, local governments must generate more local

taxes. The situation grows more complicated still for the many cities

constrained by shrinking tax bases caused by a move to the suburbs of

businesses and taxpaying individuals. Add to this a general economic

decline plus significant cuts in federal financial assistance coupled with
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reorganization of many categorical programs into block grants to the states

and reductions in eligibility and benefits under entitlement programs, and

you have, more or less, the situation facing cities trying to provide

health care to the economically disadvantaged.

A Conference of Mayors survey of city human services officials at the

end of October, 1982 identified health as the program in their department

most severely impacted b.4y federal budget cuts that year. In Atlantic City,

New Jersey, for example, the rodent control program was abolished due to

elimination of federal funding for that effort. The survey revealed, also,

that only 30 percent of eligible populations in 55 respondent cities were

served by any health :, ovider. That was a drop of a full ten percent from
Fiscal Year 1981, where 40 percent of eligible people were able to secure

health services. And, 40 percent wasn't much to brag about.

Let me share some city experiences with you. BlOomington, Minnesota
I

is a small, affluent community with an annual buget if .under one million

dollars. Yet, in 1980, a full ten percent of that /budget, $100,000, of

local tax money, went to provision of health services to low income

people. A growing number of these people are newly Unemployed whose

presence is adding to the patient load at well eSild clinics, at fainilY
planning units, and on WIC waiting lists. This gAty, like so many others,

finds itself at a disadvantage when it must compete, as Washington says it

should, for patients no one else wants. In the P r'Pa of home health, for
\

instance, all providers are eager to serve four of five classes of

patients: those with full medicare coverage; those with medicaid coverage;

those with private insurance; and, those with sufficient personal iresources

to pay for their care. As for the fifth category, those unable to pay any

or all service costs, there's no competition here. For the City of

Cloomington, this group of .people is there for the asking. There are no

other takers and it is mandated that the city must serve all who need care
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without regard to ability to pay. In the days before competition was in

vogue, we used to refer to this phenowon, that of public institutions

ending up with a high proportinn of nonpays, as dumping.

Public hospitals and health departments in cities across the nation

find themselves in a similar, untenable situation for broad categories of

4
outpatient services.

Let me move on to some other cities, New York City's share of

medicaid this year will be $.9 billion. Not included, of course, is the

City's cost for care that is not covered under medicaid nor patients not

covered by medicaid.
w.

The lack of health services in Louisville also can be categorized into

the three basic groups, which are the uninsured, the underinsured, and the

individuals who are covered by traditional governmental third party

insurers, who lack coverage in special areas.

Each of these classes of medically `inligent individuals experience

difficulty with access to medical services as well as difficulty in receiv-

ing services. There are approximately 195,000 uninsured and underinsured,

individuals in the Louisville community, and there are approximately 80,000

medicaid covered individuals. This means that approximately 40 percent of

all of the residents within the boundaries of Louisville are at risk f

some portion, if not all, of their medical care.

Although there is a compelling need for more funding for health ser-

vices, this must be coupled with some
system design changes to the present

method of delivering health'services. In Louisville, we are moving forward

with some bold initiatives.

Particularly significant is an agreement with a private hospital

corporation, the Humana Corporation, to operate the hospital which has

historically provided indigent care in Louisvile.'' As part of a unique
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agreement between city, county, and state governments, and the Unilersity

of Louisville, the Humana Corporation is now providing unlimited..heaitt

care to indigents at Humana Hospital University, which is also the Univer-

sity's teaching hospital.

In the first year of the agreement, the private corporation extended

care valued at $6 million beyond the contributions of the three govern-

ments.

Through this involvement of the private sector in indigent care, the

traditional public hospital has been used more, and more efficiently, to

bring about a greater level of care for the poor who need it the most.

This has been most timely, since the cost of hospital' care has increased

61 percent in the past three years while government funding has increased

only 41 percent.

Another local initiative designed to provide greater health care

through participation with the private sector is ACCESS, a primary care

center for the indigent in Louisville. This center is treating 120 people

a day, many of whom are being spared a costly visit to the hospital by

early outpatient care of their illness. Because of the successful

reception of the community toward the ACCESS center concept, there will be

another center operational this year.

Just this week, the Health Care Access Committee, a group established

by the University of Kentucky, in its final report adopted a set of pro-

posals urging more voluntary efforts by doctors and hospitals in providing

indigent care. One of the proposals in this report would be the establish-

ment of a hotline in medical society offices to link patients who can't

afford their medical needs with physicians participating in the program.

This concept has the endorsement/of the State Medical Society and the

Kentucky Hospital Association, / If there is a fair participation among

doctors and hospitals, the indigent patient load should become more wide-

spread, thereby not becoming an inordinant burden on any segment of health

providers.
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Two service areas, outpatient care and pharmaceutical suppOes,1 still

reflect great needs. There is no centralized approach to impting these

areas which are crifical to an individual's wellbeing and holding down

medical costs.
it

I feel it is important to understand the examples of local initiatives

to improve health care with available resources so you will appreciate a

message I'm bringing you today. And that is, cities are not simply appeal-

ing for federal funds for health care with outstretched hands. We are

launching our own innovative efforts, often with local funds. But, these

initiatives are not enough to meet increasing demands on public health

care. An example of the increasing demand for services is demonstrated by

the increasing amount. of uncompensated care by hospitals in Kentucky.

These hospitals in 1979 delivered $123.7 million in uncompensated hospital

care, which increased to $231.6 million in 1982. This represents a 155

percent increase after the federal and state budget cyts began in 1982.

Economic 'and social conditions are compounding the demand for medical

care by those least able to afford it. If not treated properly and

quickly,, the conditions of our people in cities who have no

care will worsen and require even more costly care later.

Where do we go from here? First, no further cuts in

provision for

health services

dollars. Under the guise of reducing the nation's health spending, don't

cut federal dollars and shift costs to public facilities and consumers, tne

latter who may well not receive needed health :are.

Do develop new strategies to slow the rise in the health costs. The

new diagnosis related group or ORG system for example, is acceptable if it

is applied across *1, board with a higher financial remuneration for public

facilities that are providers of the last resort and for the chronically

c
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ill, disabled or aged. For, without such provisions, it is not

economically advantageous to treat such patients on a fixed rate and they

are inadvertently disenfranchised from access to the health system.

Pursue the theory of competition, but do not leve cities and our

county counterparts as the sole competitors for the economically disadvan-

taged. Give physicians financial incentives to offer quality care to this

group of patients.

Reconsider development of a program of health \bepefits for the

unemployed. The failure of the current system to respond to the financial

and health needs of the recently unemployed people may have long reaching

results.

Finally, if I may suggest an idea out of vogue, think about expanding

entitlement coverage and putting more money into comprehensive and pre-

vention programs which save money in the long run. In the late 1970's, the

U.S. Conference of Mayors, The Robert Wood Johnson Foundation, the American

Medical Association, and the Health Care Financing Administration joined in

a five city .demonstration program designed to show that municipal govern-

ments by pooling the resources of the municipal hospital and the health

department are an appropriate vehicle for improving the accessibility and

affordability of health care services to the urban poor. HCFA allowed

waivers under dedicare which permitted reimbursement to participating sites

for services not normally covered and eliminated, as well, standard

deductibles and co-payments. The program is winding down, and the final

results are not, yet in. However, preliminary data compiled by the

University of Chicago demonstrate that the annual cost per medicare patient

in the program was, substantially less than for a similar medicare patient

being served in a municipal hospital or other setting.
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Senator DURENBEROF,R. Let me thank all the witnesses. Xnd I
will start with an observation and maybe some general questions of

all of you.
It seems to me that all three of you are close enough to the situa-

tion to recognize something that the Urban Institute and others
have been trying to tell us over some period of time. And that is
that when our sick care bill, that is the cost of our health insur-
ance gets up over something like 10 or 101/2 percent of what we call
the GNP, some very substantial percentage of the dollar that ordi-
nary folks earth? at some point in time is taken out of the health
care system.

Harvey, I think in your statement you make some specific refer-
ence to this. That this country over the last 10 years has been
'short shifting the poor and the nei,r poor in the area of shelter.
And running the cost of housing up so that two-thirds of the people
in this country can't afford it without some sort of artificial stimu-
lus of some kind that takes a third or 40 percent of their income.
To the extent that nutritional programs in this country are getting
short shifted. To the extent that recreation is getting short shifted.
Now you can go right. across America over the last 10 years and we
really have been making it hard either for the individual on his
own initiative to have dollars to put into those health care areas.
Particularly for some of the population, Government seems to have
done a pretty good job of pumping money into the sick care system
whether it's through medicaid or John wants it in health care for
the unemployed or through more home health or whatever', we
have ignored this other side, which is the side that could keep

people healthier.
I just wonder if each of the three of you might make some obser-

vations on that particular subject just so we can broaden the scope
of what we are talking about here.

Ms. BUTLER. Yes, Mr. Chairman. The task force agrees with you
that the current system of delivery of care, even to the poor, may
not be very efficient. And the existing system certainly does not
reward preventive health care' practices. Unfortunately the way
that the very meager program for financing medically indigent
care in the State is designed provides only enough resources for
acute and emergency services, leaving out preventive care and .pri-

mary care.
We did some research and found that certain preventive prac-

tices are very cost effective. I'm sure that we could argue about
some. But in the area, for instance, of prenatal care, in the year
after spending $1 on prenatal care, Government would save $2.
And over the course of about 20 years would save $9 because of the
serious disabilities that good prenatal care prevent.

Similarly, early childhood illness prevention family planning and
simila, programs are very cost effective. The task fdrce therefore
recommended putting more of our resources into those kinds of
programs. Hopefully, not at the expense of taking care of some of
the emergent and acute needs that people also have, but with the
idea that over time those needs would diminish significantly.

Senator DtiamaEscilai. My question is going beyond that. I recog-
nize the validity of what you say, but the Nation has a refugee
policy in effect that says to Harvey or to the county, "you take care
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of' the problem." I mean we caused the problem that caused them
to come here. And we decided to welcome them with open arms,but now that they are here, the Federal Government says Wu your
problem." And your problem becomes a problem of shelters, and a
problem of a whole lot of other things.

I talked about housing already and what we have done at the, na-tional level to price people out of housing. And don't tell me thatsomehow or another a lack of adequate shelter and 11,..!at, if you arein the northern part of the country, isn't a problem. And we spend
a whole lot of time dumping on the health insurance industry or
on hospitals or on doctors or people not putting enough money into
the health care system when it really strikes me that part of thebad guys in this whole scene are some other folks who are contrib-uting to a deterioration of health care, if you will, in this country.
And, thus, helping to raise the cost of sick care.

Dr. SLOANE. I think that's particularly significant what you men-
tioned about housing. Overcrowding becomeS a significant health
problem. There is just statistically more disease the eloper people
live together. Trenton, N.J., had a particular probIgnyVvith that in
terms of their unemployed who have gone in with their families
and there has been an increased instance of sickness.

The nutrition component of health care is something that really
hasn't been appreciated until recently. And we have been very
poor in our medical schools in educating physicians about the im-
portance of nutrition for an adequate life style in terms of prevent-
ing problems of obesity, et cetera.

What I think we are all getting at is that hospita'ization is the
last resort that we would like to not have to go to, We would like
to see early preventive care. We have a gentleman in our commu-
nity who is 54 years old. He had hypertension and some heart fail-
ure. He didn't have the money to seek early attention because he
was unemployed. He 'ended up in a catastrophic care setting and
it's costing $900 a day to take care of him.

Well, this is a tremendous burden on our local resources, and on
any system. And we have not rewarded our whole delivery system
for prevention of health and maintenance of health. I think someof the approaches for prepaid group practices or other systems
have a financial incentive to keep the patient well. This should be
encouraged.

I reflect back on what the ancient Chinese used to do with their
doctors. They only paid them when they were well. And when they
got sick, they quit paying them. And that was an incentive to keep
people well.

But the whole system sort of emphasizes sickness and we need to
get away from that and be able to maintain the cost and to keep
people well.

Ms. KITCI-IF.N. I would support that, and add another observation,
another piece of legislation that you are working on, and that's the
Natural Gas Policy Act that has significant ,mplications in the
Midwest for high utility bills. Now that doesn't cause illness, but
what it does is it causes low-income people to decide whether they
eat, heat, and medical care is not one of those. Those are primary
costs of competing for those limited dollars.
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As I, Is been mentioned about HMO's and home health care, we
strongly support those. HMO's have been an alternative for some
people in the category that we are looking at. That's very valuable.
And also the recommendation of catastrophic care as a solution for
some people.

Senator DURENBERGER. Do any of you have any observations to
made about medicaid and its relativity? What has happend to med-
icaid coverage in the last few years? What have States been doing
with some of the opportunities we have been giving them? And
would you have some observations about the medicaid population,
particularly those who are just above the medicaid eligibility line.

How does the current State operated medicaid program relate to
this population?

Dr. SLOANE. Well, first of all, our medicaid program only covers
the categorically public assistance patients, AFDC and disabled,
blind, et cetera. So that whole category of people who may be un-
deremployed, the man who is 25 years old who isn't a member of a
family, he isn't covered.

What has happened in the last 3 years, the hospitalization time
has been reduced to 14 days. After that, the hospital absorbs the
cost. And, of course, hospitals don't want to have many medicaid
patients. And one of the things that has happened with this com-
mittee that I have mentioned is that they have gotten together
with the Kentucky Hospital Association and had an agreement
with them to maintain the level of medicaid patients that they had
in the past, and not to reduce them in the future. To reduce the
benefits, the outpatient benefit, and just to cut costs anyway they
Can ends up by costing more because you get that end result of in-
creased hospitalization.

We do not have a comprehensive medicaid program by any
means in Kentucky.

Senator DURENBERGER. Pat.
Ms. BUTLER. Yes, I know that in the past year four states have

expanded eligibility under medicaid. Ohio and Illinois have added
Ribicoff children, the children in two parent families. Mississippi
and Oregon have added medically needed programs for pregnant
women and children. I think those are very farsighted States that
recognize the value of serving those populations.

Colorado's program, like Kentucky's, is very limited. Actually I
think this week the State legislature is cutting the AFDC-U pro-
gram, which will mean that even fewer working poor families will
have access to medicaid. So that's a very unfortunate development.

The States seem to be looking at these problems somewhat differ-
ently. Some are making progress in expanding certain kinds of
services and benefits and many others are cutting back, partly be-
causr' of economic problems.

. SLOANE. Just one thing, Senator. I mentioned the medicaid
capitation program that we have. It has been going for about 10
months. It's oily with AFDC patients, and they either pick a physi-
cian or they are assigned to a physician. There is some dissatisfac-
tion f'rom the patients' standpoint. There has been a problem in
terms of referral of specialty problems because the gatekeeper phy-
sician who gets the money for that patient has to give it to the spe-
cialist. And we haven't worked out that problem yet.
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Senator DURFNBERGER. The problem is of the specialist then?
The specialists are resisting the process?

Dr. SLOANE. Yes. To get the primary physician to make sure that
the referral process is going forward in a medically competent way.

For instance, every patient who is not in a dire emergency who
comes to the emergency room has to get permission from that phy-
sician to be treated by the emergency room. And that hasn't
always worked well.

We are working. these things out, The medical society is quite in-
volved, And I hope it will work out. I think it will save costs, and I
hope it will give better care to the patients. But it is a form of med-
icaid approach that I think might save money. Well, not save
inoney, but expand benefits. And that's what we are looking for.

Senator DURENBERGER. Let me ask you a couple of specifics about
the population groups that you listed in your testimony. One refer-
ence is to the growing number of divorced, mid-life women, Obvi-
ously, if I make certain assumptions about the fact that they are
going through a dissolution that involves a male of approximately
the same age, and if it is in that mid-life period, I will make a
second assumption about the economic status of that marriage, and
maybe you can give me some information about why it is that med-
ical insurance is not required as part of a divorce settlement or
some adequate amount of money is not provided in terms of the
dissolution settlement to cover thatgeWhat's the situation on it?

Ms. KITCHEN, My understandingfrom the legal counsel for the
Older Women's League is that the courts have jurisdiction to settle
pension rights, and that is within their jurisdiction. But health cov-
erage does not fall within their domain so it would really be up to
the lawyers to see that that is included. And she says that very
seldom does it get included, And I have checked with some people I
know and they have said that that is the case. They didn't consider
it. They weren't informed. And did not have it.

But some of the spouses will carry children on their plans. But
the former dependent will then look for their own coverage. So I
think that could be remedied by making sure lawyers build that
into the plan.

Senator DURENBERGER. Well, you know we have worked hard
here in the last few months on the pension issues. A lot of it for
this particular group of women. And we have worked very hard on
the child support issue. But this is the first time, at least to 'my
recollection, that the issue of mid-life divorces without adequate
medical coverage has come up. And you pointed out to us that it's
a substantial problem.

Ms. KITCHEN. It is. And they are the group that is most vocal
and tell us the most about their experiences.

Senator DURENBERGER. There is also a reference here about the
fact that it causes older citizens to pay higher premiums at a point
in their life when their income is shrinking.

Ms. KITCHEN. And I'm talking about older people. And I'm talk-
in aboutabout the medicare supplement plans. This is like over 65.

Senator DURENBERGER. Oh, I see.
Ms. KITCHEN. We are talking about in that group. And their

income, for many people, would be reduced or the value of their
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dollar is going down and their income is often fixed. That's why
age rating is particularly harmful to them.

Senator DIrRENBERGER. All right.
Well, I think probably I will express my appreciation again to all

three of you and ask that you follow our efforts over the next few
months. We are trying in this hearing to identify the economically
disadvantaged population. And at some point we will move more
closely to the solution. We will ask you to continue to participate
in one way or another in that effort.

Thank you very much for your testimony today.
Ms. KITCHEN. Thank you.
Dr. SLOANE. Thank you.
Ms. BUTLER. Thank you.
Senator DURENBERGER. Our final witness is J. Martin Dickler, ac-

tuary from the Health Insurance Association of America. Thank
you very much for being here. You are not here to defend yourself
against things that have been said about the health insurance in-
dustry. I guess we have all heard those things, which means there
must be some merit to them.

You have provided a valuable service to us and to the country
over the years in your annual data reporting in this areaand I
understand we aren't quite to the time of the year when the latest
set of statistics are available, but whatever you have, including
your statement, will be made a part of the record. And you are
here today to give us an overview of the problems so that we will
know where to go from here.

We thank you for your testimony.

STATEMENT OF MR. J. MARTIN DICKLER, ACTUARY, HEALTH
INSURANCE ASSOCIATION OF AMERICA, WASHINGTON, D.C.

Mr. DICKLER. Thank you, Senator. My name is Martin Dickler, I
am from the Health Insurance Association of America, and I'm ac-
companied Iv James Dorsch, who is our Washington counsel.

As you mentioned, we conduct an annual survey where we col-
lect data from all of our member companies. There are over 300
companies which write about 85 percent of the health business in
the United States.

Our latest data, which is yet to be published, includes the
number of persons covered in the United States as of the end of
1982. The statistics I am givirF. here today are being released for
the first time.

Basically, our bottom line number is that as of the end of 1982,
there were about 191 million Americans covered for one or more
forms of health insurance. Our data from commercial insurance
companies represent people covered under group policies, individ-
ual policies, and under self-insured employer programs where in-
surance companies perform administrative services. We also collect
data from Blue Cross and Blue Shield. And we include people who
are covered under other programs, such as HMO's, employee wel-
fare plans and similar kinds of arrangements.

The figure of 191 million Americans with one or more forms of
coverage is the grand total after eliminating duplication. Many
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people have multiple coverage, but we have counted each person
only one once, whether or not they have more than one policy.

For several years we have collected this data on the basis of two
broad age categoriesthe age 65 and over and the under 65. In-
cluded in our 191 million are about 16 million persons age 65 and
over who have bought medicare supplement plans. Those plans ate
very popular and range from coverages which just fill in medicare
deductibles and coinsurance to the broad wrap-around policies,
which include prescription drugs, private duty nursing and other
expenses.

According to our data, about 65 percent of the age 65 and over
population are covered under such policies.

Senator DURENBERGER. What was that percentage?
Mr. DICKLER. About 65 percent. That was as of the end of 1982.

Subtracting these from the total leaves 175 million Americans
under age 65 with one or more forms of health insurance coverage.
It is these people that I would like to talk about today in more
depth.

The total 175 million under 65 is really the same number as
those who have hospital protection. Hospital protection is the most
widely held form of insurance in terms of the of number of covered
persons. That is why the total number with one or more forms is
linked to the number of people with hospital insurance protection.

In addition to hospital protection, there is quite a bit of other
coverage. About 169 million persons are also covered for surgical
expense. And even more importantly, about 160 million are covered
for major medical. We think that is a very important statistic, be=
cause major medical provides the broadest form of coverage avail-
able, either as a supplement to base plan coverage or under a com-
prehensive major medical plan.

The fact that 160 million people have major medical means that
over 90 percent of Americans with private coverage have the
broadest form of protection available. Now these are the numbers
of covered persons, and we are here today to tilk about people who
do not have coverage.

We do not have very precise data on uncovered persons. On the
basis of our survey data, as of the end of 1982, we would conclude
that there were about 27 million people under age 65 without any
private coverage. Now of that number, quite a few have medicaid
coverage, VA coverage, and CHAMPUS coverage. Also included in
that 27 million would be those under age 65 who qualify for medi-
care because of disability status. After subtracting those who are
covered under public programs, on a rough basis, we believe there
were about 10 to 15 million people under age 65 at the end of 1982
with no coverage at all, either private or public. And these are the
people we are here to talk about today.

Senator DURENBERGER. Can you go back and remind me again of
the percentage or the numbers over 65 that might have no cover-
age at all?

Mr. DICKLER. With respect to the number over 65, we don't think
very many have no coverage, because of medicare. We don't really
look upon them as being part of the uncovered population. That is
why I am concentrating mainly on the under 65.
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To continue, we think there were roughly 10 to 15 million per-
sons as of the end of 1982 who had neither public nor private cover-
age. We see these people as falling into two broad classifications.
The first are those who are in that status temporarily. These are
people who move in and out of insured status for periods of time
during the year, and the number can fluctuate. Our data relates to
a point' in time rather than over 1 month or 3 months or 1 year.

The people who are temporarily uncovered include those who
have lost employment and don't have other options like continu-
ation under a group policy, or going under a spouse's coverage, or
the ability to pay for a conversion policy or other private coverage.
Hopefully, they will go back into employment and once again
.esume their group coverage.

Other people who are temporarily without coverage are young
adults who have lost coverage under their parents' policies, because
of reaching a certain age, and aren't working yet. Where their par-
ents can afford to do so, they could buy individual coverage for
their children. Eventually, most young adults enter the work force
aqd obtain group coverage, which is how most people are protected,
da get their insurance coverage.

The bigger problem, we think, is the second category of people
who are uncovered, and who are likely to remain uncovered for
long periods of time. Here we are talking about low-income people
who are chronically unemployed, do not have the money to buy in-
dividual coverage, and do not qualify for medicaid. They literally'
fall through the cracks.

Other low-income people may have employment, but work for
firms that do not have employee health benefit programs. These
people are equally unfortunate because they cannot afford individ-
ual coverage, and do not have group coverage available to them.
For these reasons, the broad group of low-income people, is a
chronic source of uncovered citizens.

The long-term problem area also includes people who have
become uninsurable, either at a young age or middle age, and do
not have insurance available to them on a nonmedical basis, such
as through an employee plan, a group or an association group pro-
gram. They have to purchase coverage in the open market, meet
whatever underwriting requirements apply. If they cannot do that,
they have a very difficult time in securing coverage, even though
they might be able to afford the premium. This is not an economic
problem as you have with low-income people. It's a question of de-
veloping adequate insurance mechanisms so that insurance for the
uninsurable can be provided on a reasonable basis while spreading
the cost across society.

We are very pleased to share our latest data with you, Senator,
and I will be happy to respond to any questions you might have.

Senator DURENBERGER. Thank you.
[The prepared written statement of Mr. Dickler follows:]
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My name Is J. Martin Dickler. I am an Actuary of the Health

Insurance Association of America, on whose behalf I appear today. I

am accompanied by James A. Dorsch, Washington Counsel of the

association. The Health Insurance Association of America is a trade

association of approximately 320 companies which together write over

85% of tne commercial health insurance in the United States.

We are pleased to have this opportunity to discuss health insurance

coverage and the extent to which Americans are covered. The HIAA

publisnes an annual Source BOOK of Health Insurarllbe Data. The

statistics assembled show the numbers of persons covered 0,

commercial insurance companies under group and'individual policies,

and under non-insured plans for which they provide administrative

services. Also included in our survey data are persons covered by

Blue Cross and Blue Shield, and under a variety of other plans. Our

most recent data, which I snail discus' today, show the numbers of

covered persons as of tne end of 1982. Tnis data will be available,

in published form it the near future.

In order to estaolish an overall order of menTnde, we estimate

tnat as of the end of 1982, over 191 million Americans were

protected under one or more forms of private nealth insurance. Many

of these persons were covered under more than one insurance policy.

The 191 milliOn is a net estimate, however, which counts persons

with multiple coverage only once. The large number covered reflects

the success of the heal'ol insurance industry in marketing its
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products, and widespread puolic perception that health insurance is

extremely important to have. We have seen enormous growth in

coverage, considering that only 32 millioriCwere protected in 1945.

One hundred ninety one million Is merely the oyerall total,

however, and We must delve deeper for a oetter grasp of the breath

of coverage.

In our survey data, we have distinguished between persons age 65 and

over and those under age 65. The total covered, 191 million,

includes both age categories. We estimate that almost 16 million

persons age 65 and over had private insurance in addition to

medicare. Medicare supplementary insurance is very popular, and the

almost 16 million covered represents about 65% of the age 65 and

over population in 1982. There are many forms of such policies,

ranging from those which cover only Medicare deductibles and

coinsurance, to those which also include prescription drugs and

private duty nursing.

The, total number covered under age 65 at the end of 1982, for one or

more forms of coverage, was 175 million. That figure represents 87%

of tne under 65 civilian ncn-institutional population. It

corresponds to the number of persons who had hospital expense

protection, as that is the kind of coverage held by the largest

numoer of persons. Of course, most of the 175 million were also

protected by otner coverages. For example, about 169 million

persons also had surgical expense protedlion.
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with respect to Major Medical protection, our data show that 160

million persons under 65 had such coverage at the end of 1982. That

is an important statistic, since it shows that over 90% of those

with private insurance have major medical protection. Thus we see

that Americans are not only protected in large numbers, but most

also enjoy the advantages of broad based coverage.

Although the statistics Show that most'Americans have health

insurance protection, there is still a sizeable number that is not

covered. we do not have precise data in this area, but it is

possible to derive a rough estimate of the uncovered segment of the

under 65 population. The 175 million persons under age 65 with

coverage represent 87% of that age group, which means that about 27
0 -

million persons among tne civilion non-institutional population were

not covered under private plans as of the end of 1982. Many of

27 million, however, were covered under various public programs:

such as Medicaid, the V.A., Champus, and Medicare for.the disabled.

Overall, we believe that the number of under 65 without any private

or public coverage, at the end of 1982, is in the range of 10 to 15

million.

In.. our view, the persons without insurance seem to fall into two

broad catagories. Many persons are without insurance only

temporarily, as they move in and out of insured status for a variety

of reasons. Examples are persons who are temporarily unemployed and
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do not have otner optipis, suCh as a spouse's coverage or the

aoility to pay for a conversion policy. Other examples would be

persons who lose group coverage through other events, such as when a

child reaches tne maximum age for eligibility as a dependant. There

are many young adults in this catagory who will either secure group

coverage through new employment or who will eventually purchase
A

individual coverage.

The second category of uncovered persons are those who are likely to

be without insurance for long periods'of time. This would include

low income persons who experience chronic unemployment, and can

neither afford individual insurance nor qualify for Medicaid. This

catagory can also include low income persons who are employed, but

work for a firm that does not have a health insurance benefit plan,

and cannot afford an individual policy. Apility to pay is a major

problem for low income persons when group insurance is not available

at a reasanaole employee contribution. Another type of uninsured in

this catagory is the person who is or has become uninsurable, and

does not have access to 'insurance without presenting evidence of

insuraoility.. The ability to pay premiums is not necessarily the

Problem in this case. What is required is the establishment of

appropriate insurance mechanisms to offer insurance to the

uninsurable on a reasonaole basis.

Our industry nas constantly sought methods to reduce Oarriers to

heailth insurance, and we hope that the number of persons covered

will increase in the "'uture. We appreciate the'opportunity to

present our data and I will be pleased to respond to questions.

68



65

Senator DURENBERGER. Let me begin at the end, I guess. Who are
the people that are el to fall into the category of uninsurables?

Mr. DICKLER. Se '-employed people perhaps who discover they
have serious health problems, cardiovascular problems, other kinds
of disability. Then if they are uninsured and they suddenly go out
to buy insurance, they find they can't answer the medical ques-
tions satisfactorily.

Senator DURENBERGER. Let me take that a little bit farther. Then
what happens if I have a cardiovascular history?

Mr. DICKLER. Well, they might be able to obtain coverage subject
to an exclusion rider in that case, the insurer might issue an indi-
vidual policy with a rider stating that the policy doesn't cover any
expenses arising from a named disorder.

Senator DURENBERGER. That would be the normal course. The
only other alternative that would, in effect, make them economical-
ly uninsurable is the premium. Is that available? I mean can you
buy coverage that doesn't have that exclusion in it?

Mr. DICKLER. You could shop around. It depends upon your dis
ability. There are some disabilities, Senator, where I think it would
be almost impossible to obtain coverage. A person who develops
severe mental or nervous disorders, schizophrenia or epilepsy.
There are many disorders where most insurers would probably con-
sider the individual totally uninsurable and could not be issued
coverage.

Senator DURENBERGER. I don't want to spend a lot of time drill-
ing this one outbut can you provide us with information relative
to what various diagnoses are commonly falling in the category of
exclusions?

Mr. DICKLER. We could make survey. I could report on typical
underwriting rules. The general solution to this problem is a State
pool for the uninsurable. That is a solution we see for them. I have
served as a director of some of these State pools, and can report on
the kind of people who secure coverage that way. Often, they are
people with very severe mental and nervous disorders. This is a
common source of people who are uninsurable.

Mr. DORSCH. I would like to comment on that for a minute, Sena-
tor.

Senator DURENBERGER. Go ahead.
Mr. Dottscx. There are two mechanisms that I see across the

country that in a spotty fashion guarantee access to insurance for
this classification . of people. One mechanism is that some Blue
Cross/Blue Shield plans, as part of their tax exempt services, if you
will, since they are tax exempt, will have an open season periodi-
cally. I saw in the paper just very recentiy` whether in the District
of Columbia or MLayland, an open season. Regardless of your
status of health, juEit fill out the form, send it in, and we will cover
you. And that's one way. I have no information and have never
been able to develop any information as to how often or in what
States the Blues do, in fact, have open seasons. So I have never
been able to levelop any hard information on the extent of the
problem as to how many people are, in fact, uninsurable. I assume,
fur instance, that if Maryland just had an open season, there are

uninsurables in Maryland. Thn doesn't mean everybody is in-
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sured, but everybody that can afford it, has had an opportunity to
buy insurance.

Senator DUR,ENBERGER. Well, what happens in the pool States
then? What have we got? Six of them right now?

Mr. DORSCH. In Connecticut, for instance, that program has been
working there for a number of years where you have guaranteed
access to coverage. But as we have testified many times to this
committee and other co:nmittees, we have a problem in trying to
extend these pools to other States.

Senator DURENpERGER. This is exactly the problem that I am
trying to get at. ',mean if you don't have information and I'm a
legislator in Connecticut or let's say Minnesota, I'm stupid if I
don't ask these questions first before I create a pool because if I
open up the pool first, everybody is going to jump into it.

Mr. DORSCH. Now everybody won't jump into the pool because the
.pool pricefor instance, in the State of Connecticutis higher
than what you would pay in the individual open market, if you are

lealthy person. So if you are healthy, you are not going to jump
into the pool.

Senator DURENBERGER. I understand that.
Mr. DORSCH. Second, most people are covered under their em-

ployer group insurance, and aren't going to get into the pool. The
only people who will get into the pool are those who are falling be-
tween the cracks.

The State law in Connecticut does p,..t a ceiling on the premium
that can be charged, and it is anticipated that the pool may lose
money. But the insurance industry, in seeking the legislation, suc-
cessfully argued that all insurer competitors in the State should
share any pool losses on an equitable basis.

Senator DURENBERGER. I know I'm nOt explaining this well be-
cause I haven't given it any thought, but who pushes people into
the pool? I mean it might be that Blue; Cross _w-rites 75 percent of
the business in Connecticut so Blue Cross is going to be 75 percent
of the pool. But it's the other 25 perceht of the insurers with all
their exclusions for this, that and the Other thing, creating a pool
of the uninsurable peopleam I all wet in the description of the
pool?

Mr. DICKLER. Senator, I think I should explain that most people
who are covered are covered under group insurance where you
don't have medical underwriting. And many people with chronic
illnesses are so covered, both employees and dependents.

We are talking about the much smaller market of people who
seek individual coverage because group coverage is not available to
them. And then a much smaller subset of that number who are, in
fact, uninsurable because of some chronic disease.

Senator i.:*"-.ENBERGER. Rather than belaboring the point now,
maybe this is a subject that we ought to exp:c re together over some
period of time.

The other side of it that I didn't get into, of course, is when
people find out that heart disease is a noninsurable proliitm. And
if the insurance industry is telling them that the first time they
buy a policy, even before they have heart disease, that if you
smoke, you will pay more. And I think trying to pull these two
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end\together would he helpful to us in trying to decide what would
be the 'most appropriate direction we ought to move.

Let int get to the numbers, I guess. You were here when Dr.
Swartz testified. And I think the numbers she used in terms of
people that would fall in this uncovered category was 38.6 million.
The number you have given us is somewhere between 10 and 15.

I'm assuming you have some access to the Urban Institute study
and their research and so forth..Can you tell me what is wrong
with the figure that she gave us?

Mr. DICKLER. No, I'm not familiar with their study. I believe it
was a study in 1979 and I'm afraid I haven't seen it.

I have seen other studies. I believe there was a CBO study that
estimated the number of people in 1978 at about 11 to 18 million
without coverage. There have been several studies, and the results
have not been very consistent. Some studies take the people who
are uncovered over an entire year and add to that anybody who is
uncovered during some part of the year. I have seen numbers in
the 20 to 30 million range on that basis.

It is: important to understand how these numbers are put togeth-
er.

Senator DURENBERGER. I will try to understand that, then. And
you are going to have to help me by taking the research done by
the Urban Institute and going through it. I don't want to sit here
with a large number gap although it may be just definitional. If it
is definitional, that's what we should be getting at here this morn-
ing.

Mr. DICKLER. Our numbers were at one point ir. time, at the end
of 1982. They don't cover a span of months c.: years, and that possi-
bly might explain some of the difference. I really don't know.

Senator DURENBERGER. Let me ask you again by way of compari-
son with Dr. Swartz' testimony. To the effect that many people
who work in small firms or marginal inde3tries are not covered by
health insurance, is it true in your experience that that is the
case? And is it a matter of the small employers being priced out of
the health insurance market? Or what is the problem?

Mr. DICKLER. I think in recent years the premiums have escalat-
ed very rapidly for both small and large employers. And we have
seen a very definite trend in all size groups to plans with higher
deductibles and more coinsurance. I think this has been particular-
ly true among small employers.

I'm not aware of any trend of dropping of dependent coverage. In
group insurance, an employee can elect employee-only or employee-
plus-dependent coverage. Now I'm ni-t aware of any shift to em-
ployee' only on the part of employees who do have dependents.

I am, however, very much aware of higher deductibles becoming
popular. Smaller employers especially are switching to such plans
merely to keep the premium cost inline. That is certainly true. It
has also been true for very large employers,. as you know from the
press.

Senator DURENBERGER. Then will you also undertake to read that
part of the Urban Institute study that deals with that subject?

Mr. DICKLER. Yes, sir. Be glad to.
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Senator DURENBERCIER. And report back to this committee as
part of the record as to whether you agree, disagree or the truth
somewhere inbetween.

[The information from Mr. Dickler follows:]
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Memorandum
Fqr the

Subcommittee on Health
Senate Finance Committee

oar April testimony was presented on behalf of the HIAA
;,efure the '.oubcomm1ttee.on Health of the Senate Finance Committee.

At that time, Send tut uurenoeryer requested H1AA to provide further
comments un various points raised by other witnesses, This

mem,Jondum is in response to that request.

A. lestimony of Hs, Katherine ',wartz, "qi.b Research Associate,

ine uruan Institute.-

Inere were three major points in Or. Swartz's testimony, which

appear below a' summarized in ner statement. tach summary is

Foliuwed by our comments.

1. "The number of Americans under aye 65 who do not have
health insurance increased uy a third between 1979 and
19d2, reversing a SU-year trend. In 1979, 28.7 million
Americans, or 14 percent of those under age 65, lacked
poDliC or private aith Insurance. By 1982 the number
nad worm to 38.6 million, or 19 percept of those under
doe

ine e1 AA was asked to reconcile its estlinate of 10-15
uncovered personi, at the end of 1982, with the

mullion figure quoted uy Ur. Swartz. The data used

by C. ',wdrtz were gathered by the Census Bureau in its
March huu%ehold surveys, when questions on health
insurance coverage are asked by the interviewers. The

extent of nealtn insurance coverage reported in 5-Jen
solver, is suLject to a variety of non-sampling errors,
,,nun result in su,tantial underreporting. Or. Swartz
used tne numuers of uncovered persons derived from the

surye, without correction fur underreporting, s her
prirtary intention was to show tne generai change in

,,v,:c1 persons over time, and not the precise number of

ur :F.: to o[tain d more refined e,;timate of uncovered
froJ. the ,ensAs ddtd, an adjustment should De nade

t 1t Y1),e the extent of
however, is difficxlt to measure. One

th,r, the nand ..crpuratiur Heditn Insurance
r t ,1,1,! that 5 of persons actually coveted hv

trey were nut covered when
Jr1,;e:reorting ma, :)e e.,en hiLy in t'le

',J:ver,. in dddition to the tU
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recall information, potential errors include the inability
to obtain complete Information, definitional difficulties,
differences in the interpretation of questions, etc. In

our judgment, perhaps 5-7% of those actually covered by
group insurance were included with the uncovered in the
census data. According to Dr. Swartz, the data show 130
million covered by group insurance alone. That means 7 to
10 million persons actually protected under group plans
could nave been counted as uncovered.

with respect to the underreporting of persons covered
under Medicate Ur. Swartz estimates, on a very rough
basis, toot carhops 4 to 5 million more persons might
actually be covered. In our view, there is also
underreporting among persons covered by private individual
plans. To account for these persons, as well as any other
source of underreporting, we feel that perhaps another 2
million should be counted as covered. When these are
comuined with tne underreporting of group insured persons,
we believe that at least 13-17 million persons should be
suutracted from the figure of 38.6 million uncovered. On

that basis, the estimated number of uncovered persons is
between 21.6 to 25.6 million pursons, which is closer to
the HIAA estimate of 10-15 million.

we uelieve there are other factors that account in part
for the remaining difference with the HIAA estimate. we

trade not however, attempted any further reconciliation.
When estimates are derived from different data bases and
metnodologies, attempts to explain relatively small
Utterances tend to become speculative. Tne following
past estimates of the uncovered population illustrate the
Possiole variations when different data bases and
methodologies are used.

tear Estimated Number
of Uncovered
all ages
(millions)

Estimated by

1/t 11-19 Congressional Budget Office

19N 11-18 Congressional Budget Uffice

roil

2n(L 1.:udtter

.3rj. dIter
4th, 14 .drter

74

Wilensky and walden
National Center
For Health Services

Research
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The past and t.urrent estimates ail reflect reasonab e

approaches, and no one estimate is clearly superior to

others. A conservative view, based on all of the data,

might be that roughly 15 to 25 milli-n persons under age

65 were uncovered at the end of 1982,

2. "The increase (in uncovered persons) is doe in large part

to the 1981-82 recession. The direct effect of the

_race stun was that many people lost tneir jobs and thereby

lost health insurance for themselves and their

dependents. But the recession also had an indirect

effect: it caused many 'firms to look hard at their

escalating health insurance costs. Firms are now
requiring employees to pay a larger share of the premium

as well as more of the direct costs of health care. This

hAs in turn caused workers to look hard at their expense

for health insurance, especially for family coverage,

wnlcn many decided to drop. The increase in the number of
uninsured Americans due to this structural change in

employers' attitudes tcvards health insurance will not

decline as our economy recovers."

We agree that sharp rises in health care costs in recent

years have led to large premium rate increases. Employers

are tending to introduce deductibles in benefit areas that

were furmerly first dollar, and to increase existing.

deductibles. We do not agree, however, that employees in

any significant number are electing to have their
dependents uncovered, even if employee contributions may

ue greater tnan before.

mhe statistics cited oy Ur. Swartz to support her position

are that the number of uninsured children living witn an

insured parent increased from 1.95 million In 1981 to 4.2

million in 1982. Also, that the number of uninsured

adults living with an insured spouse rose from 2.05

million in 1981 to 4.3 million in 1981. We are hesitant

to accept this data as evidence that dependent coverage is

veiny deliberately discarded. the total number of
:,,Insured children uased upon the census surveys was 14.95

p.1.1on in 1981, and 14.8 million in 1982, which is a

1,11t.pt decrease. thus, if there were in fact an increase

in Cnt' num.er of uninsured children living with insured

arents, tnere nod to ue an almost equal decrease in the

humt)er of uninsured children living witn uninsured

virepts. The data is difficult to interpret, and shoulc

ProDauli ue further refined oefure conclusions are reached.
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In order to ined more light on this matter, we contacted
six'ot our largest member companies who write group
insurance on a nationwide basis. Three of tnese companies
could not find any evidence of c trend to decreased
dependent coverage. The other three companies noted some
signs of a slight decrease in the proportion of employees
witn dependent coverage, generally in the small group
category. Each company, however, attributed that to the
elimination of duplicate dependent coverage, where both
parents work and both had depencient coverage. Although
the data is sketchy, it may ue that increased employee
contrioutions are leading to reduced duplicat, dependant
coverage, out probabiy not the elimination of all
insurance.

3. "Tnis part of the recent increase in the number of
uninsured people adds a note of urgency to the need for
more olverse forms of insurance -- in particular,
catastrophic health insurance."

Catastrophic health insurance generally refers to
comprehensive major medical coverage with a high maximum
limit. Dr. Swartz refers in her testimony to low cost
catastrophic Coverage, which requires substantial
out-of-pocket amounts in deductioles and coinsurance. The
higher the deductible, the lower the premium: As a
concept, low cost catastrophic health insurance is
attractive and insurance companies have beer offering such
policies in the individual market for many years.
Potential ouyers are the self-employed and others without
group insurance who are willing to self insure a large
deductible amdunt. these policies have not, however,
proved to Ge as popular with consumers as basic coverages
or low deductible comprehensive major medical. in group
insurance, there has been virtually no demand for high
cieauctiole major medical coverage, unless it is to
supplement a program of extensive basic coverage. If
there were a demand among employers for iow cost
catastrophic coverage only, it would be readily provided
Dy carriers.

ur. Swain may nave intended that a low cost catastrophic
coverage oe offered as an alternative option under a group
insurance plan, to le eiected by low income employees.
Tne advantages cial.ned for such coverage are that the low
income family would oe more willing to seek medical care
wnen needed, and there would be less free care to be paid
fur oy society. from the point of view of the low income

nowever, the large out-of-pocket expense required
to make catastrophic Insurance "low cost" would be a
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deterrent to ..mewing medical care. Furthermore, the
out-of-po,wet expense Could be an intolerable burden when

medical expenses are incurred, and society mignt bear much

of tne cost anyway. Much depends upon the balance between
acceptable "low cost" and the required amount of

out-of-Docket expense. L s not entirely cleat that low
cgst catastropnic coverage would be a good solution,

,There are tither proolems with high and low options under a

group plan, which involve adverse selection. Each year,

employees would elect the insurance plan tnat best serves

tneir immediate medical needs. The working of.adverse
selection eventually leads to severe distortions in the

premium rates for tne two options, and undermines the

financial staoility of the group plan.

h. Testimony of Ms. Alice Kitchen - Kansas Women's Equity Action

League.

Ine testimony presented uy Ms. Kitchen describes tne'problems
of mid-life women between age 45-65 without medical coverage,
wnich are summarized as a lack of Pccess and affordability.
Tneir studies have shown tnat such women are either not in the

work force, or work part time in low paying jobs without health

uenefits. They depeno upon their husoands for healtn coverage,

and, if widowed ur divorced, experience many problems in

securing replacement coverage.

Mid -life women in tnis category encounter the same problems

tnat are faced uy many persons who no longer have access to

group insurance coverage. That is not to detract in any way

from the emutiunal anti economic stresses that accompany a

spuuse's deatn or a divnrce. We only note that the mid-life

women are a special exailple of all persons who lose group
cuverage and suffer a lack of access and affordaoility. if

tnere is a unique aspect about sucn women, it may be that tney

nave more difficulty securing appropriate employment and group

coverage.

Ms. pAtcnen identified nine specific oarriers that are
ew.uunterea, and we will address eacn of these separately.

"r'idns aialleule to furmtr dependents and tneir children.

genPralli are much more expensive than tneir previous

cdwerage. In Continuation rates the dependent pays

the ,;1-04;) rate tuutn tne employer and tie employee

purtin), and in conversion rates, the premium is usually

Jo ule tne ruup rate. tee attachment d.) Individual.

rates may oe less expensive out are often oifficult to
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acuuire, do nut pruvide comparable coverage, and may
exclude various medical conditions. Only continuation
rates provide the same scope of coverage. Usually the
otner plans have nigh deductiule, high costs, and minimal
oenefits."

Tne two general points raised are (i) the cost of
Individual lolicies relative to group covtrage, and (ii)
tne scope of oenefits In individual policies.and the
underwriting ruLes that apply.

Tne Lost of Individual Policies. when former dependents
are dole to continue under the group policy for a period
of time, they generally pay the full group premium, that
is, both tne employer and employee share. For groups of

'ten or more employees, that premium is a per employee (or
per dependent unit) average of several actuarial factors,
such as the group's average age and sex distribution, the
claims experience, occupation mix, etc. The group
oremium also reflects relatively low administrative
expense tnrougn tne economies of scale innerent in group
insurance, as coMpared to individual insurance.

An employee or dependent who loses group coverage can
usually purcnase a group conversion policy. Such
policies are a speciai kind of individuai policy that
must oe Issued wltnout regard to the,applicants health
status, if applied for within a prescribed period such as
tnirty-one days. The premium rates for group conversion
policies are age rated. The rates for older persons can
su:istantially exceed the former group rate, which, as
noted, is an average premium.

Insurance companies age rate all individual insurance
policies, including group conversions, since they cannot
predict in advance tne ag distribution of the
applicants. If a company had a very large snare of the
individual market in a gi en area cr state, it might be
dole to cnarge an average aye premium for individual
policies witnou .g losses. To be successful,
twat company must continue to attract persons at younger
than averaeage, to suosidize tne older it lureds.

ine Mutual of umarla quarterly premium rates for group
conversion major medical policies were cited by Ms.
KitCnen An net Attachment 8. we nave confirmed tnat the
ratet. .,nown are correct. This major medical conversion
pier orovides very generous Demerits, and covers all of

expenses usually found under a compenensive major
meUic31 Form.
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Hospital room and bUti co expense is covered at the

semi-private level and physiLlans' charges are covered on

a reasonable ,.ustomary basis. A deductible and

coinsurance apply. This policy is very similar to a

group comprehensive major medical plan, and serves as a
counter example to the assertion that only continuation
under the group policy provides the same scope of

coverage. In our view, the premium rates are not
.excessive. we have, in fact, been aovised by Mutual of

Omaha that substantial premium rate increases are soon to

De made effective a,s a result of large losses.

mutual of Omaha als offers an individual comprehensive
major medical poll:' in its regular portfolio. That

policy is Similar tO the group LonversiOn major medical,

and premiums are loWer, although underwriting

requirements apply.

(ii) Individbal Policies - Scope of Benefit, and

underwriting Require ents. There is a large market for
individual policies pnd many companies actively

participate. A variety of policy forms is available,
providing cnoices among basic coverages, comprehensive
major medical, and high deductible major medical

policies. The scope of benefits ranges from very
liberal, which is the most costly, to relatively modest
coverage which is much less expensive. The public can

shop to secure the best coverage they can afford. /We do

not agree that indi.fidual policies are difficult to

a uire, or that the scope of available coverage is not

c parable to group. '

with respect to existing medical conditions, applicants
for individual coverage are asked questions in the

application about their health status. If the applicant

reveals the presence of a serious disease, an extra

premium may be required. When certain diseases are
involved, however, SiCh as cancer, stroke, severe mental

and nervous disorders, multiple sclerosis and similar
conditions, most insurers would decline to issue a

policy. when such persons are aware of their condition

and lose group coverage, they frequently avail themselves

of the group conversion policy which is issued without

reference to health status. Uninsurable persons in seven

states also have an opportunity to secure coverage

througn an industry pooling mecnanism.

It may also occur that applicants for individual policies

are 1'1 reasonably good health except for a specified

conaltiJn such as an ulcer, slipped disk, the presence of

a kidney stone, etc. When it appears that the applicant

will require , euical services in the near future, the
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insure' mai Orel to Issue a policy with a rider which
excludes the specific condrtitin. Some Medical conditions
may oe temporary and may be excluded oy r'iler only for a
snort period of time.

The oojectives of medical underwriting are to classify
eppiicants by state of health to determine the
appropriate premium category, and also to control last
minutepurcnases oy persons who suddenly have a need for
medical expense insurance. Although these rules appear
as "oarriers" to applicants, the insurer could not obtain
a predictable cross section of individual risks if people '

could purchase coverage only when needed. Group
insurance can be issued without medical evidence of
insuraoility when at least ten employees are involved,
oecause other underwriting requirements are imposed.
These are that all employees must enroll if the plan is
non - contributory, and at least 75% must enroll if the
plan is contributory. These participation requirements
produce an acceptaOle cross section of risk. Since there
are no corresponding safeguards in irlpividual insurance,
medical underwriting is required.

'ACCESS. "Former dependents may or may not find out about their
conversion rights. If the state has a continuation or a
conversion privilege, therels a time limit.
Notification of the former dependents does not always
nappen or happen in a timely manner. This leaves the
dependent without adequate time during a very stressful
period to make complicated decisions."

Every effort Should be made to inform employees and
dependantsof any rightS to continue under the group
policy or to obtain a conversion policy. Conversion
rights are stated in the employee's certifi ate of
insurance, but that does not guarantee that the
information has been communicated. The employer is first
aware of termination of coverage, and informs the
employee of availaole rights. The solution to this
oarrier probably involves improved consumer) education.

ms. Kitchen makes the point that a former dependent may
be under stress and does not have adequate time to make
complicated decisions. One possibility might oe for such
dependents to secure a group conversion policy on a
non - medical basis, at least for a few months, and shop
later for an individual policy that may oe more
appropriate. Group conversion policies often serve as
interim coverage, until either group coverage is secured
:nrougn new employment or some otner arrangement is
made.
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3. Pre-Lxistin9 Condition. "frying to secure health coverage with a
pre-existing conaltlon Is like sending a youngster to
school with Chicken oox--they don't want the child in the
group. Insurers argue that this adds an additional risk/to
an already high risk group. Tnis phenomenon is Called
'adverse selection.' However, I suggest to you that tha
Insurance companies' own actuarial tables do not support
tnis concept. (See attachment B.)"

This subject has oeen covered in item 1 above. The
reference to insurance company actuerial tables isiunclear.

4. Age Rating. "Most insurance companies except Blue Cross/Blue
Shierd in Kansas age rate. This practice causes older
citizens to pay higher premiums at a point in their Iiies
when their income shrinking."

This suoject has oeen covered in item l above.

5. Age Differential. "The practice of men marrying women younger
than themselves can result in no medical coverage for the
spouse when the worker spouse retires and becomes eligible
for Medicare."

fhe proulem raised is that of any retiree, or spouse of a
retiree, wnu is not yet eligible for Medicare. Senator
Heinz raised this question in another context.by inquiring
as to the availaoility of coverage for workers between the
ages of 62 and 63 wnp take early retirement.

Many employers toddy provide coverage under the group plan
for retired employees and their spouses. Such coverage is
usually the same as for active employees, until the retiree
aid spouse, in turn, become eligible for Medicare. At that
time, the coverage is changed to a MediCare supplement form
of prbtection.

Employees who retire before 65, and do not have an
employer's retiree plan, may exercise the conversion
orivilege. That would provide a group conversion policy for
uutn the retiree and spouse, on a non-medical basis, until
each uecame eliyiole for Medicare. If the group conversion
policy was not regarded as satisfactory, the retiree and
spouse could snop for individual coverage, as there are
companies that will issue up to age 64. In addition, there
is at least one large association of retired persons that
offers its memoersnip group coverage at ages under 65.

Part -Time Employment. "Dependents as well as single workers
employed in part time low paying jobs usually nave nu,
access to Health uenefits."

3(117 RI (1 )44 fi 81.
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If an empluyer hos a group health plan, it as usually
avaliable to full time employees and those that work'at
least 20 hours per week. Thus, it is possible that workers
wno are employed for less than 20 hours per week may not be
eligible for the group plan. Although this is dloarrier,
the issue of how many working hours should be needed to
qualify for group benefits is debatable.

7. Insurer Bankruptcy or Employer Termination of Group Plan.
i"This problem affects all -formerly -insured members in a
i critical way. There is little recourse for these members;
however, according to the Kansas Insurance Commission
office, companies under the jurisdiction'of Chapter it may
eventually pay off the claims they owe."

most carriers are financially secure. and insurer bankruptcy
is a relatively rare event. When it occurs, the State
Insurance Department usually takes action to protect the
interests of policyholders, to the Went possible.

Insurers cannot prevent an employer/termination of a group
plan. If tne plan is insured, hOwakier, the insurance
company is responsible for any claims incurred prior to the
effective date of termination, praVided the employer paid
all due premiums.

/

8. Medicare Age. "This is not currentliylia problem. However, if
the recommendation of tne $ocial,Security Advisory Council
is implemented and the age,ls raised from 65 to 68, we will
see a further widening of the gap for those without medical
insure .ce."

The'availability of insurance for retirees not yet eligible
for Medicare was covered in item 5 aoove. If the Medicare
age were raised from 65 to 68, we would expect that present
arrangements .and options would continue to be available for
the added three years.

9 Self-Insuring.. "Tne Employee Retirement Income Security Act,
tkly,A, has in its legislation a titie that covers employee
fringe and health benefits. This section spells out
administrative procedures for fiscal matters, reporting and
disclosure practices for self-insured plans. Because these
,eif4nsured medical plans that fa44 under the jurisdiction
of E.Rispt law have minimal standards, many employers are
now cho6sing to sel`-insure, thereoy escaping the scrutiny
of tne State Insurance Commissioner. Other reasons
companies self-Insure are to avoid state, premium tax and

104
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regulations. under too revuldlory vacuum of ERISA,
companies Can write plan, that do not cover certain medical
condition" thereby e.cluding coverage that has been deemed
necessary and humane Dy many state insurance commissions."

A self insured employer is able to avoid state premium tax
chi) otner state laws ana regulations that apply to insured
'plans. althougn reference is made to ERISA, the ability of
employers to self insure long predates that legislation.
Ine trend toward ;elf insurance on tne part of large
empluye.s began in tne early 19Aisoind was also motivated
ot financial aavantdges In becoming self insured.

Although self insur
employers, tnere hd
,ears involving sma
self insure in tne
their Own c.dims e.
self - insured multip
third part, claim a
insured gruup plans
filly suooarts the
regulation of insur
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ance is not new with respect to large
s been more self insurance in recent
liar size groups. Sme.1 groups cannot
sense of taking tne financial risk of
perience. Instead, small employers join
le employer trusts that are organized by
aministrators, wnicn conpete with
designed for small employers. The HIAA

concept of insured plans and state
ance.

Senator DURENBERGER. Dr. Swartz recommended to us among
other things a need for low-cost catastrophic health insurance cov-
erage and for rfiore choice among health benefit plans. I wonder if
you might just comment on trends in that area among employed
populations and the trend in the insurance industry of making
available a variety of plans, including low-cost catastrophic bene-
fits.

Mr. DICKLER. Well, low-cost catastrophic plans are only low cost
if you have a high frontend deductible. That's what makes them
low cost. I have been involved in health insurance for over 25
years,' and in all of those years, I have never seen high deductible
plans sell well either on a group basis to employers, or in the indi.... vidual market to individuals.

I believe Americans by and large want first dollar coverage, and
they are only turning away from it now slightly because of the
high cost. When I say we are seeing shifts to higher deductibles,
I'm talking about $100 deductibles going to $200 and $300. In an-
other 2 or 3 years they might reach $400 and $500. But with the
escalation of hea1th care costs, after you adjust for inflation, these
really aren't high deductibles.

In order to bring premiums down to what might be called low
price, you have talk in terms of front-end de ..tibles of possib'y
$1,000 to $2,000 and higher. Many companies offer individual major
medical policie wish high front-end deductibles$1,000, $2,500. I
even know of a ompany that offered a $10,000 deductible policy.

Traditionally, owever, sales of such policies have never been
high in the individual market, and I don't know of any group
buyers interested in that kind of coverage.

Sec for DURENHERGER. M. Kitchen in her testimony talked
about a variety of problems that mid-life women have with the in-
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surance industry to go beyond the need for unisex insurance, which
I won't even ask you about. But among these issues is the issue of
cost..And I think you heard her testify that the plans available to
former dependents and their children- generally are much more ex-
pensive than their previous group coverage. And the continuation
rites for dependents when the dependent pays the group rate and
both the employer and the employee portion, the premium is usual-
ly double the group rate.

Attachment B, which I don't fully understand, is iEu Mutual of
Omaha quarterly premium table for major medical ^onversion
plans. And it shows how, depending on this deductible, there are
quite a disparity in rates between males and females.

Would you discuss the problem that she rai'es for us?:
Mr. DICKLER. I think I can if we are talking about a divorce situ-

ation that occurs when the woman is in her 40's or 50's and she is
not', working herselfand that is what the problem is. If the di-
vorced wife or husband, whatever the case may be, is employed,
and continues to have group coverage, I don't think there is a prob-
lem situation.

The problem is when you have the traditional homemaker who
suddenly finds herself without a spouse, maybe a meager divorce
settlement, and very little funds with which to purchase insurance.
If she could find employment where there is group insurance, that
would be her best alternative. If not, she is probably in the catego-
ry of low-income persons without access to group coverage, who
have to shop in the individual market or possibly buy a policy

_through mass enrollment. That is a problem she shares with many
uncovered people who are low income.

I believe quite a few women in that category experience cultural
shock because they didn't formerly consider themselves to be low-
income people, but that's exactly what they wind up being.

Senator DURENBERGER. I hate to keep using you in this way, but
I guess that's what you are here for. I wonder if you wouldn't take
a look at the testimony on behalf of the Women's Equity Action
League in Kansas where they deal with a variety of these kinds of
issuescost, access, preexisting condition, which we have already
dealt with, and age rating, age differential, the problems of self-in-
surers and so forthand then perhaps address some of the ques-
tions that were raised here at various times. John Heinz raised it
relative to the under 65 population group. Give us your opinion of
what the insurance industry is able to do and why it has to do
some of these things that it is doing so that we will have it as part
of the record.

Would you be able to do that?
Mr. DICKER. Be happy to.
Senator DURENBERGER. Would you give us some idea about what

is happening on the self-insurance side? I know it is sometimes a
problem for you, and sometimes not. But it seems to be creating a
problem for some people, including some employers who have de-
ci:ied to go that way. Maybe if you could just give us a little over-
view the impact that the trend toward employer self-insurance is
having on her the cost or the availability or the benefit struc-
tu in health insurance.
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Mr. DaKLEa. I would be happy to, Senator. I think it's a question
of perspective. Self insurance didn't begin with ERISA, although I
think ERISA stimulated interest in self-insurance. Many of the
large corporations of our country have self-insured their group in-
surance programs for many years, while maintaining a very close
relationship with their insurance companies. The carriers continue
to do many of the things that an insurer would do anyway even
though they no longer bear the financial risk. They continue to
process claims, prepare employees' certificates, provide conversion
policies. et cetera. Many large corporations would go self-insurance
and little would really be changed.

It was a financial arrangement more than anything else. In
recent years there has been more of a tendency for self-insurance
to be adopted by smaller-and-smaller groups. We have seen the
growth of what we call TPA's third party administrators. There
have been many firms ,.o into the claims processing business and
solicit small groups who participate on a totally uninsured basis.
The employees have their claims processed, and the employer pays,
I suppose, what he thinks is a premium or something similar to a
premium. It's all right as long as the funds are there to pay the
claims, but the benefits are not insured. The plan is not under any
Suite regulatory system. Many States I think, are trying to figure
out how to regulate such arrangements. No conversion policies are
provided. You have none of the usual safeguards that have grown
Up over the years in a regular insured provram.

Senator DURNB RG :R. What happens with regard to mandated
benefits. I mean when the legislature in Colorado mandates a set of
benefits. Does that apply in the self-insurance situation?

Mr. Dictum Normally. Senator, these laws only apply to group
or individual policies issued in that State.

Senator Dtia:Nam«:Eit. You get stuck with the mandates.
Mr. Die Kiya. We get stuck with the mandates. They do not apply

to self-insured programs, whether a large or small employer is in-
volved.

One of the big problems of mandates, is when they apply on an
extra territorality basis. That is a problem for groups with employ-
ees in several States since it can disrupt a nationwide employee
benefit plan.

Senator DrRENklowER. All right, thank you very much.
Thank all the witnesses this morning. And I hope that you will

all stay in touch and follow up on the directions you got this morn-
ing. I appreciate it. The hearing is adjourned.

I Whereupon. at H:311 p.m.. the hearing was concluded.
I By direction of t he chairman. the following communications were

made a part of the hearing record:I
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STATEMENT of, THE
AMERICAN PROTESTANT HEALTH
ASSOCIATION ON HEALTH CARE

MR THE F7ONOMICALLY DISADVANTAGED

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Sulicommittue, the American

Protestant Health Association ("APHA") apreciates this

opportunity to present its views on the critical issue of

health care for the economically disadvantaged. We commend

the Subcommittee for holding hearings to examine this important

issue in depth.

The APHA is comprised of 300 institutions, agencies and

nursing homes across the country, and with 2,000 personal

members in its division, the College of Chaplains. The APHA

!%1' hospitals in 3H states, totalling 60,000 beds, and its

hospital are located in both rural communities and the inner

cities. Although the APHA hospitals are church-related, they

rellve little or no direct financial support from the church.

As in indivish le part of their religious commitment,

the APHA ha:piths serve large proportions of Medicare,

charity care patients. With respect to t .0

titer, Ihc term "charity care" may he defined as the provision

,t health care services to patients lacking Medicare, Medicaid,

able ( or other third party insurance and who are

ofherwi ,fflihle to pay for medical hervices. Such patients

pw,r,-Illy pro ooonically and terminally ill and impoverished

Atifer ; often, too, they are unemployed. Thus, the APHA
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hospitals are, in effect, "safety net" institutions of at

resort for citizens, irrespective of the severity of their

illnesses or inability to pay for medical services. Recent

data indicates that the safety net institutions, such as the

APHA hospitals, have resulted in the reduction of health care

costs and the increase in competition in our health system,

while continulng to provide health care services to , .mployed

and uninsured persona. The slirviceS.grovided by these

hospitals are clearly of benefit to the Medicare and Medicaid

programs, other insurors, the health care system and the

community at larg9.

Thrsfore, it is crucial that such safety net hospitals

continuo to he able to provide the greatly needed medical

morvi,:es they now offer. mistorically, philanthropy paid for

a substantial portion of the costs associated with charity

care. These philanthropic subsidies declined with the advent

ref Medicare, Medicaid 4nd the growth of private insurance,

which generally will not reimburse for charity care. Hospitals

with large numbers of charity care patients now face significant

threats to their financial viability in the short-run because

of inadequate cash flow and in the long-run because of limited

availahility of capital funds. This follows since hospitals

with the largemt charity care burdens, by definition, have a

smaller.pool of charge-paying patients on whom to shift the

burdens associated with the firmer. Thus, these hospitals

may not bs hie to pay promptly their creditors and employees

SS
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and may not have sufficient retained revenues with which to

finance capital piects. Their access to debt also may 5e

adversely affected by their low cash flow.

In order for safety not hospitals to be able to provide

a vital community service, their special requirements must be

taken into account. In this respect, the APHA urges that the

special needs of their hospitals (and Other hospitals providing

charity care) that are in financial distress because of their

providing uncompensated charity care be considered and

addressed by rhe Congress. These shortfalls are not alleviated

by the Medicare/Medicaid programs Or third party insurors and

are exacerbated because of the growing concern about financially

distressed hospitals. For instance, the National Center for

Health servIco., Research of the Department of Health and

Human Services has estimated in its Report, dated June 1983,

that between one - quarter and one-third of voluntary hospitals

are unable to generate sufficient revenues to pay expenses,

in part, because of their providing services to patients who

are unable to pay for them. It is precisely because charity

care patients are ineligible for Medicare/Medicaid or other

insurance that they fall into a twilight zone of health care

which is being me by safety rs_ institutions on an uncompensated

basis.
Or

The APHA, therefore, urges this Subcommittee to identify

certain criteria which would provide the basis of some form

of assfstanre to the hospitals which are reaching the point
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of becoming financially distresid. For instance, such

criteria may include whether the hospital in question is

serving such charity care patients, the percentage of such

patient population and the effect on the hospitals' financial

heal.h of providing charity health care. Any equitable

assistance program, however, should not erode the marketplace

forces now at work in the health care industry. We would

urge the Congress to have the Department of Health and Human

Services take the necessary first Step by reporting to the

Congress by December 31, 1984 on the scope and parameters of

this issue.

The APHA wishes to stress that it is not advocating a

program of national health insurance for hospital services.

To the contrary, the assistance called for by the APHA should

he provided only to those hospitals which are in financial
*

distress because of their providing charity care to patients

unable to pay their bills.

In conclusion, the APPA believes that it is vital that

hospitals receive some form of assistance to enable them to

continue to provide charity care and that the assistance

itself be separate and distinct from the Hospital Insurance

Trust Fund. We appreciate this opportunity to present our

views on those vital' issues, and the APHA stands ready as a

resource to work with the Congress and the Department of

Health and Human Services in the months ahead to develop a

system which will protet the public And the financially

distressed hospitals.

DO
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INTRODUCTION

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Tette Force:

I am Vincent Gardner, Vice PresiP.nt of the National Association

of Chain Drug Stores (NACDS). My background includes degrees in

both pharmacy and business administration. In addition, I Gave

taught economics and business at the achool of Pharmacy, Univer-

sity of California at San Francisco from 1957 to 1967. From 1968

to 1979 I served in various positions within the Department of

Health, Education and Welfare. My last position was Associate

Administrator for Pharmaceutical Reimbursements of the Medicaid

Bureau, HCFA, and Chairman of the Pharmaceutical Reimbursement

Accompanying me today is Nancy Buc, formerly FDA General

Counsel and now in private practice.

`.:elieve L have a rather comprehensive understandingof the

7)epartment's pharmacy reimbursement regulations since I served on

.he romrlittee that helpel draft many of them for HEW Secretary

Casper Weinberger. I was then given the just punishment of having

to administer them. During that time I attended or presided over

miny meetings on these regulations, and I empathize with the mem-

bers of the Task Force. I wish to express my thanks for allowing

wicDs to testify today.

The National Association of Chain Drug Stores is a non-profit trade

isociation which represents more than 160 chain drug store
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corporationsoperating over.15;000 pharmacies throughout the

United States. Since the inception of the Medicaid program, both

NACU and its individual members have worked closely with the

Department and state Medicaid administrators in an effort to de- 'I"

velop policies that will provide prescribed drugs to'beneficiafies

at reasonable cost to taXpayerS.

2

The Association and its Members are particularly concerned with

two parts of present regulations coVering'reimburiements fkaorl.,ePet.

scribed drugs. They are the sections which:

. limit reimbursements to the lower of (1) ingredient cost

of the drug product, 1 not to exceed the federally

establ.ished MAC limits, if applicable; plus a dispens-

ing fee, Or (2) the pharmacy's usual and customary

retail price
2

! and,,

. the new regulations which require pharmacies to pro'-

vide services even thou0 a recipient cannot pay a

state imposed co-payment.
3

We have over the past two and one-half years requested the Depart-

ment to review the "lower of" provisions, and have recently asked

the Secretary to review theco-payment rules. We are deeply con-

cerned that these provisions which both our members and the members

of the National Association of Retail Druggists (HARD) believe

should receive the most attention were not oantionedas areas of

concern in the announcement of this meeting. We hope that this was

1. The in7redient cost is the price the pharmacy-Pays its

supplier manufacturer or distributor of the drug.

2., 45 CFR Part 250.30, p 0

3. 40 Fed. Reg 5731 (Feb. 8, 1983).

0
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,44 unintended oversight by the Task force and not an indioation

of disi:ntorest in the concerns of.pharmacy owners.

We believe in the necessity of providing 4esoription drugbene-

fits.to the, needy persons in our society and intend' to continue

to provide those services. But without some relief in these

two areas' many pharmacies will be unable to remain in businOss

in spite of their overall efficiency of operation, ',Although

these regulations have to some degree always operated unfairly

against retail stores, industry developments in recent years

have made them particularly !As more fully explained be-'

low, they now not only dater efficiency and competition among re-/
4

tail drug stores, but also make, participation in the 'Medicaid pro-

gram a losing proposition.

If the Medicaid program is to remain: effective, changes in the re-

imbursement system mush te'me0e. I wish to address these two areas

separately.

*LOWER 'Or PRQVIS/ONS

The retail rice of a prescription consists of three components:

Cl) the ingr client cost of medication; (2) other costs, including

rent, salaries, nvenCory carrying costs, administrative oasts and

ow"

utilities; and (3) a reasonable profit, which rewards the pharmacy

owner for investing capital and assuming the business risks dsso

ated with operating a prescription department.
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Pharmacies common otiiR-W7071;751thods.10erriving

'at retail. prices, he first, of ehese methOds 44olves a porcentr,-,.-'

age, mark-up on e ingredient cost of medicatiop. When the ingredi..

ent:cost is low, the mark-up may not fully cover all the other costs

mentioned above, much less A profit. in other cases, when the in-
,

gradient cost is greater, the percentage mark-up will cover other

Costs and profit. This pricing system produCes a profit wheh the

averages mask -up (in dellars) exceeds all.00sts.

The second, apd Much less common, pricing method is to add a fixed

dollar amount td the ingredient cost oeth product. This fixed

dollar mark-up or fee is based upon the umption that thel other

costs (i.e., o than the cost of the drug) are the same for'all

prescriptigns and arvi *4 to the cost of the drug product.

Wheh the piroduct eost is high however, the basic assumption no

longer holds, because the Anilentolicarrying charge for drug pro-

ducts varies. directly with the cost of the product:

Which ever pricing system A,Percentage mark =up or fee - serves as 'the

basis of retail price, the actqal retail price will be modified

numerab/e times, usually bebause 'of competition. Thus, just as

some products in grocery. stores serves as loss leaders, so may

particular prescription,dr4gss When.a competitor reduces a price,

other drug stores may f;ave;to do the same. A new pharmacy may have

,/
a grand opening salt-on drIlig A, AnAthers in the neighborhood will

0
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their Vih-pttpes On drugs 4,b. d d: In eh4rt, in order to. remain
.0'

:competitive, drug stores must meetOand beat prevailing market

whether or not those prices correspond to the price de

termined by the basic pricing systOm..

The Medicaid "lower of" regulations exploit this situation by cosi-

_paring the competitively set market price of i drug against'a

price determined by a fixed regOatory formula aWthenchodeisil

the lower-of the two. Theitisual and c stomary price will be

lower `than cost plus fee whenethe prod et isr-a loss leader or-

otherwise subject to intense competti . ,Coast pLis fee will

be lower than the ulug and Customary 0 cm .when the cost, of

the drug Ad/or the state -set dispensing fee has been allowed O
fall baljtq market levels.4 Thus, the Medicaid regaations sets

-.4
up a eic "Head*. I Win, 'raids You, Loss' situation: when the

usual,

t
customary priCels higher than the government-set cost

plueLfekst Medicaid reimburiiii oniy (he latter; wkll the cost plus

fee is the higher, Medicaid pays only the usual and 6:stomary price.

Medicaid in effect purchases all drugs whose prices a4low be

caule of competition and all .rugs whose prices are low ecause

of regulation, never glving the 15harmaoy a proflt large e ough tc

cover/the lceses.

\ 11*

4. See page 6.

r
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Significantly, if Medicaid were the sole purchaser of prescription

drugs, pharmacies would have, no incentive to compete on price. If

they simply set the usual and customary charge higher than the cost

plus fee amount, they at least would guarantee themselves the govern-

mentet price, which, as discussed below, is itself often inadequate.

INADEQUATE REGU,.ATORY FORMULA

The inequities of the "lower of" squeeze are compounded by the fre-

quent inadequacy of the state-set dispensing fee. For example, if

1 drug's ingredients cost more than the state allows, or if the

drug store's actual mark-up (reflecting its costs and a small

profit) are above the state-set dispensing fee, which is supposed

to cover gross profits, Medicaid participation results in not only

no profit, but actual loss.

State-set dispensing fees are a serious problem. When the govern-

ment' first prom,ilgated the "lower of" regulations, mark-ups were

about equal to acquisition costs. Since then, however, ingredient

costs have risen, which means the pharmacy must expend more in in-

ventory coats. But state-set dispensing fees have not kept pace.

As a result, thR dispensing fee does not

-ofit.
5

cover other costs, much

less a Remember, too, that when the dispensing fee is

artificially low becuase the states have not raised it, the

"lower of" squeeze will occur more and more often. The problem is

5. A recent study by California State University, Chico, under-

scores this point. This study concluded that "Higher product costs
directly affect pharmacists, who face even larger dollar investments,

while at the same time dispensing fees are tending to rise at a

slower rate. The resultant disparity has created a situation where-

in the return on inventory for Pharmacists has gradually decreased

for most products, and dramatically decreased for others." The High

Costs of Therapy by Dennis L. Hefner, Ph. D., California Starr
Unive' ity, Chico (1983).
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further exacerbated when ingredient price limits are lower than

the pharmacist's actual acquisition cost.

In summary, the pharmacy has three opportunities to lose money

under Medicaid reimbursement regulations: once because of the

"lower of provisions, once because the dispensing fee is too low,

and once because the ingredient cost paid is too low.

The result is that pharmacists are subsidizing Medicaid. To im-

pose these costs on one particular segment of society - indeed

one particular type of provider which is necessary to the success
.

of the Medicaid program - is both illogical and unfair. Congress,

in passing the Medicaid Act and its subsequent amendments, has

continually demonstrated its intent to prevent providers from being

made involuntary Medicaid cost-sharers, and th.s intent should be

honored.
6

It is, moreover, simply illogical to place this burden on pharmacists.

As Medicaid becomes more and more expensive for drug stores parti-

cularly, many will be forced out of business, thereby limiting the

ability of recipients to take advantage of Medicaid services and

6. The Kerr-Mills Act, for example, which contained the original
Medicaid Act, raquired Federal Medicaid ausistalice to be "100 per-
centum less the state percentage," 42 U.S.C. 1396d(b), evidencing
Congress' intent to fund the program entirely from state and Federal
contributions. The 1965 Amendments to the Act underscored this point,
again stating that participation by the States was to be equal to all
of the non-Federal share, ac that lack of local funding would not
affect the benefits provided. 42 U.S.C. 1386a(a) (2).
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reducing competition
which will increase health care costs to

private consumers. No doubt this turn of events will also cause

additional frustration with and animosity toward government pro-

grams, leaving a significant and important segment of society feel-

. ini-not only alienated, but taken advantage of as well. The vital

role played by dreg stores, as well as the ease with which the pro-

blems created by the "lower of" provision, could be avoided merely

by repeal, suggests that effective action should be taken quickly.
7

In the absence of some remedial action, pharmacists will be forced

to compensate for losses generated by Medicaid sales by charging

higher prices to private patients. Since the elderly currently

account for approximately 26 to 30 percent of all prescription

drug expenditures, this cost shift will create a situation in which

they will be forced to spend more of their income on health care.

This will in turn reduce their disposable income, and, ironically,

add to the ranks of Medicaid (and to the cost of the program to

taxpayers). In addition, as prices to private consumers rise,

third party premiums will rise, adding to the already sprialing

national health care costs.

This trend could be slowed, if not entirely stopped, if the "lower

of" provision were simply eliminated and pharmacists were allowed

to charge Medicaid competitive market prices. Such action would

7. Drug stores have in the past made prescription benefits one

of the most cost-effoTtive norticns of the program. In fiscal

year 1982, Medicaid .
Ambursements for drugs were $1.59 billion

and accounted for 5.3 percent of total Medicaid payments. For

such effectiveness to be undermined because of inequitable re-

imbursement policies would be a great tragedy.
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not significantly raise the cost of Medicaid. Indeed, the "lower

of" provisions have never saved the government much money. Alter-
..

native plans could insure efficient Medicaid service without burden-

ing the retail drug industry. For example, if, as NACCS recommends,

reimbursements were based upon market prices (the usual and custo-

mary charge.to the general public), an upper limit at the 90th

percentile of all charges in the state for the same product could

be imposed to ensure that the Government would not pay unneces-

sarily high prices.

THE COMPETITIVE RETAIL DRUG MARKET

As more fully discussed below, the competitive nature of the retail

drug industry assures the delivery of low-cost high-quality drug pro-

ducts and services to all consumers, whether they pay their own bills,

have private insurers pay them, or have Medicaid pay them. Despite

this 5 rony competition, however, government regulation rather than

competition has pl *yed the leading role in setting rates for Medicaid

pharmaceutical reimbursement. In other words, instead of reimburs-

ing prescription drug purchases at the same competitively set prices

available in the open market, Medicaid agencies reimburse pharmacists

at price levels determined by various regulatory formulas. Over

time, such regulation has, predictably, introduced distortions and

,Infairness into the reimbursement formulas. Moreover, the regula-

tory mechanism is itself costly. Since competitive forces are more

10 0
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than adequatd to hold down retail drug prices, and since the tax-

payers' money must be used to payfor all this extra regulation,

it is time to take a hard look at how to inject more competition

and less regulation into Medicaid reimbursement for prescription

drugs.

The existing Medicaid reimbursement system is very much the product

of a different era in public policy thinking. If we were starting

from scratch to decide how to do Medicaid reimbursement, terms

like competition and regulatory reform would be in the forefront

of our minds. But when Medicaid was first adopted, the benefits

of competition and the drawbacks of .ovbrregulation had not yet

entered the public dialogue. Thus, like many other programs of

the 1960's, Medicaid used regulation as the means of defining re-

imbursement systems and setting amounts to be reimbursed.

Each attempt to fine tune Medicaid introduced additional layers

of regulation. NACOS believes the time has now come to go back

to square one, and to design a Medicaid system which, by taking

advantage of existing strong competition, holds down retail prices

and reduces regulation and its associated disadvantages and costs.

Such substitution of competition for regulation is now generally

recognized as desirable when there is reason to believe that com-

petition would have a beneficial effect. Experts believe that
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industries most susceptible to deregulation are those in which con-

ditions of competition, service, quality, and the economy no longer

justify ponderous and complicated control processes. 8 Retail phar-

macy is just such an industry. We believe this is the intent of this

Administration as expressed by the president and Secretary Heckler.

We do not understand the hesitancy of the Department to act accord-
* ing to its words.

A recent study
9
conducted by the Federal Trade Commission's Bureau

of Economics found that, although health care does differ from

other service industries in a number of ways, many segments of the

industry offer the opportunity for, and could benefit from, com-

petitive-based policies. Although the study found no reason to

contend that competition is appropriate for all segments of the

health industry, neither did it find any reason to think that

regulation is appropriate for all health care markets. The best

solution, the study concluded, is to approach the health care field

on a service-by-service basis. In .oneral, the closer the'market

resL.Ibles the competitive ideal, the less likely it is that some

regulatory intervention technique will lower the price of goods

or improve the allocation of resources. 10

The retail drug industry is one area which already fits this com-

petitive model. As the following discussion illustrates, drug

8. Clark, Koster, and Miller, ed., Reforming Regulation, American
Enterprise Institute For Public Policy Research (1980), at 19.

9. Competition and Health Planning: An Issues Paper, ("study")
by Judith R. Gelman, Division of Industry Analysis, Bureau of Econ-
omics, Federal Trade Commission (April 1982).

10. Study at 13.

1 0 2
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stores today constitute one of the most competitive segments of

American

low cost

industry

business, delivering prescription drugs and services at

with high efficiency. This segment of the health care

is, in short, the type of market best able to regulate

itself without government interference. The government could and

should take advantage of existing market conditions in this field

by reimbursing pharmaceutical providers at the same prices at which

similar drugs and services are offered to other customers, and not,

as is currently dong, at prices determined by artificial regulatory

formulas. In this way, the 75% of consumers who pay for their own

prescriptions
11 can be used as a barometer of fair price.

Strong compeLition and low profits have long characterized the re-

tail drug industr2. Nearly twenty years ago, in a case charging

price discrimination Ly a retail drug store, an FTC hearing examiner

found that "it should come as no surprise to anybody that net profit

margins, as percentages of gross soles, are not very high in the re-

tail drug industry. In the Matter of William H. Roper, Inc., 69

F.T.C. 667 (1966). In reviewing the hearing examiner's decision,

the COmmission found that "the evidence of

there is intense competition in the retail

support in the fact that profit margins in

are approximately 5%." Id. at 725. Since

11. American Druggist, May, 1982 at 12.

record demonstrates that

drug industry. This finds

the industry as a whole

this case was decided,

1 0 3
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several factors - most notably, the growth of large retail drug

store chains and the advent of retail drug pri.:e advertising - have

intensified competition in the industry and ensured that the price

of retail drugs remains at the lowest possible leve1.12

The number of drug stores now in business offers simple but power-

ful testimony to the competitive state of the industry. 13 There

are currently over 50,000 pharmacies in the United States. Es-

pecially in metropolitan areas, this translates into very low store-

to-c..tomer ratio, and often signifies an extremely small market

share for any one company. Among chain .stores, the intensity of

competition is further borne out by the fact that although only

two cities support as many as six major chain drug competitiors,
_ .

dominance by a single chain is the exception rather than the rule

in the nation's top 50 markets. 14

Current prescription drug data bear out the fact that competition

in the sale of prescription drugs has kept price increases to a

minimum. Although the average riescription price in chain drug

stores ir.creased from $4.72 in 197:, to $7.24 in 1980, an increase

about 539, the average cost to the pharmacy of drug products

12. In contrast to the retail sale of prescription drugs, much
criticism has been directed at what are often considered excess pro-

' fits associated kith the manufacture of drug products. while there
is still a great deal of scholarly debate over whether such profits
lo exist, or if they do, whether they are justified, there has been
a narked absence of similar allegations with regard to retail drug
profits.

13. The Supreme Court has stated that "competition is likely to be
gratest when there are many sellers, no of which has any signi-
ficant market share." U.S. v. Philadelphia National BP.nk, 374 U.S.
321, 363 (1962)

14. ._pain Drug Review, April 26, 1982, at 62.
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dispensed during that same period increased by more than 75 percent.

Indeed, the average gross profit during this period increased by

less than 30 percent. More recent statistics reflect a

continuation of thAiltrend of higher acquisition costs for phar-

macies iand of higher retail costs to consumers, without a corres-

pondin4 increase in drug store profits. According to Pharmaceuti-
..,

cal Data Serviceoithe retail price of prescriptions rose 11.3% in

e'

1

1982. Drug store acquisition costs for the average prescriptions,

however, was up 18%, thereby reducing overall drug store profit

margins from 3.3% of sales to 3.2%.
15

A study of inventory costs compared the ingredient costs and gross

profits for the top. follf 3.rug__pxoductsin_ rherareutic_categosies-

in 1973 and 1982. The average ingredient :ost in 1975 was 53.49

(or 57.26% of retail price) and $8.91 (or 70.079 of retail price) .

in 1982. The gross margin for the same time periods were 52.61

(or 42.74% of retail price).and 53.81 (or 29.94% of retail price)

respectively.
16 This gives further evidence to the highly com-

petitive nature of the retail drug market. In a less competitive

market, the relationship between ingredient cost and gross margin

would have remained relatively similar.

A comparison of price increases for prescription drugs with increases

for medical care in particular and for all consumer items in general

highlights the impressive performance of competitive market forces

15. Drug Topics, November 22, 1982 at 37.

16. Hefner, op. Cit.
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in maintaining low prescription drug prices. In the ten year period

from January 1973 to January 198a, the Consumer Price Index (CPI)

for all consumer items rose 129.1%, from 127.7% to292.6%. The

CPI for medical care, furthermore, rose 157.8%, to 347.8% in 1i183

from a 1973 level of 134.9%. In contrast, the CPI for prescript-

ion drugs experienced only a 102.9% change in this period, rising

from 100.6% in Janaury 1973 to 204.1% in January 1983. This in-

crease was 54.0 percentage points less than that experienced by

other medical care, and 26.3 percentage points less than the aver-

age of all other consumer items. 17

There is no reason to believe that this trend of relatively stable

prescription drug prices will change in the future. Prescription

drug sales continue to increase each year, and will almost certain-

ly continue to do so in the future, given that people over 55 years

of age tend to use a disproportionately large amount of drugs, and

that this ipgroup is growing at twice the rate of the entire

United States population. 18
As prescription sales move ahead

faster than total sales, drug stores will become more dependent

for growth on prescription volume. Drug stores therefore have an

incentive to maximize prescription drug sales, which in turn re-

quires that prescription products and services be sold at favorable

prices. This incentive to increase volume - which in turn is most

likely to occur when prices are lower - is especially strong because,

in general, as prescription activity increases, total drug store

17. Percentages derived from Bureau of Labor Statistics,
U.S. Department of Labor.

18. Drug Topics, July 5, 1982.
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expenses decline faster as a percent of sales than do gross margins,

hence resulting in a higher net profit for stores with greater pre-

scription demand. This LAS turn, is good news for the consumer,

since prescription sales increases generally mean an overall de-

crease in prescription drug prices..19

Moreover, unlike some other segments of the health care delivegy

system, prescription drugs are frequently advertised, itself an

assurance that prices will stay down as consumers use the

20

advertis7

ments to decide where to shop. Indeed, since the Supreme Court

decision in Virginia State Board c4 Pharmacy v. Virginia Citizens

Consumer Council, Inc., 425 U.S. 748 (1975), invalidated reitri-.

ctions on the advertising of retail pharmaceutical 'services and
11 21

-p-refluet-s-ithe-re-he-s been an -explosion -of retail drug advertisrng.

This advertising has already helped to save millions of dollars.

See Staff Report to the Federal Trade Commission, Prescription

Drug Price Disclosures 119 (1975).
41

The retail drug market is a fast growing, highly competitive industry

which offers consumers the full advantage of an active, free market

econbmy. Traditional indicia of competitiveness - low profit levels,

extensive advertising of products and services, and small market

shares divided among several companies - all underscore the accuracy

of this characterizat4n. Government hei)th care policies could best

19. 1982 NACDS - LILLY DIGEST at 12.

20. See Federal Trade Commission, Staff Report on Advertising of

0 pthanirdWaiMrgi71747aria Proposed Trare Regulation Rule(

(1971) (advertising prICes of opthalmic goods would lower prices).

107



I

104

take advantage of these market factors by simply allowing them to

work for Medicaid in the same way,they work for other consumers.

If pharmacies participating in Federal and state health care pro-

granis were reimbursed at market level prices,; both the provider

and the government would benefit, and the current discontent re-

sulting from expensive, time consuming, and ultimately unnecessary

regulations would be alleviated, irnot entirely eliminated.
,

CONCLUSION

Prescription drugs are an i ortant part of health care in the

United States. They are vital to a successful government health

care program which ultimately saves taxpayer's money. However,

a.
efforts must be made to alleviate the burden on pharmacists in.

disperising Medicaid prescriptions, in order that the full advantages

offered by prescription drugs can be realized. NACDS believes the

repeal of the "lower of provisions is essential to the survival

of a viable 1,...fdiclid program. NACDS endorses efforts to contain

Medicaid costs, 1,at opposes those ill conceived plans which shift

costs and bvtdens to providers and to private sector patients. This

sift is,unfair and, in the long run, impractical.

NT.CDS is especially distrubed that HHS would publish its prospective 0'

reimbursement regulation for hos..itals which do not pay at the "lower

4ot" costs or charges yet,continues to enforce such a provision on
fr

phetrlecies. Secretary Heckler, in announcing this new regulation,

re
lb '''u,

---- 21. 83.9% of the chain drug stores and 71.9% of the independent

)
drug stores w'lch responded to a recent advertising survey indicated
that they ...ively promoted their prescription drug products. Drug

(' Topics, July 19, 1982 at 40.
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charged that the old systr, "failed to reward efficiency." This

regulation applies to one of the least competitive segments of the

health care market. Yet the Department does not reward efficiency

in the retail drug market, a highly competitive market. we believe

this inconsistency is grossly unfair to pharmacy.

We recommend that the Medicaid regulations be amended so as to

reimburse pharmacies at the usual and customary charge up to the

90 percentile of all charges in the state. This would reduce the

cost of regulation to society, reward efficiency, allow the cora-
l'

petitive market to work, and minimize Federal and state Medicaid

expenditures.

CO-PAYMENT PROVISION

Now, if I may, I would like to address the co-payment provisions.

Congress passed the Tax Equity and Fiscal Responsibility Act of

1982 ("TEFRA") partly in order to reduce Federal expenditures

under the Medicaid program. By allowing states to impose cost-

sharing charges such as co-insurance, deductibles, and co-payments

on categorically needy individuals, Congress sought to minimize the

cost of Medicaid without rendering it unavailable to intended re-

cipients. Congress believed that requiring a minimal contribution

from recipients would both discourage overuse of Medicaid services

as well as help, however, minimally, to reduce the cost of the

program. notwithstanding the theoretical soundness of this goal,

whatever Medicaid cost savings there have been come not at the

1Oi
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expense of either the government or individual participants in the

program, but at the expense of innocent program providers. As

discussed below, this unintended and unfair result, created by HCFA

co-payment regulations implementing TEFRA's cost-sharing provisions,

falls most heavily on pharmaceutical providers, and directly con-

travenes both the law and common sense.

THE REGULATICNS ARE BURDENSOME TO DRUG STORES

On February 8, 1983, HCFA promulgated final interim rules to im-

plement TEFRA's Medicaid provisions. In relevant part, these rules

state:

X state plan must provide that the
Medicaid Agency must limit participation
in the Medicaid program to providers who
accept, as payment in full, the amounts
paid for by the Agency plus any
deductible, co-insurance or co-payment
required by the plan to be paid by the
individual. However, the provider may
not deny services to any eligible
individual on account of the individual's
inability to pay the cost-sharing amount
imposed by the ,lan in accordance with
Section 447.53. 48 Fed, Reg, 5731 (Feb.
d, 1983),

The effect of these rules on providers is self-evident. On the

one hand they must accept as maximum payment from the government

an amount less than the full cost of the services rendered. On

the other hand they may not deny services to individual program

recipients when, as frequently happens, the recipients are unable

to pay the required co-payment. Although providers retain a legal

"right" to the unpaid amount, in practice that right is both

110
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illusory and undesirable. No provider wants to bring, nor if it

wants to, can it effort to bring, a collection action for two

or,three dollars against someone who is by definition truly needy.

Providers are left with one alternative: to absorb the unmet

costs. When the provider is a drug store, that means not only

foregoing a profit, but suffering a financial loss as well.

The illegality of these regulations is discussed below. Unlaw-

fulness, however, is really only a secondary reason for urging

their amendment. The first, more important reason, involves both

fairness and common sense. Why should providers, who are obvi-

ously essential to.the success of the Medicaid program, suffer a

significant financial loss for assuming a role which enhances the

public good?

The Medicaid Act made the state and Federal governemnts partners

in providirg medical goods and services to those who previously

were unable to afford them. Although the opportunity to'impose

limited cost-sharing measures on some recipients has been a part

of the program since 1972, Congress A not intend that Medicaid

be subsidized by providers. Medicaid is funded by tax dollars,

apportioned and collected from all segments of society, and con-

tributed to in small part through cost-sharing by those who directly

receive its benefits. To impose, as the co-payment regulations now

do, additional costs on one particular segment of society -
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esepcially ono which is necessary to the success of the program -

is both illogical and unfair. It is also unworkable, at least with

respect to drug stores, for they, among all providers, are the least

able to bear these additional costs.

DRUG STORES ARE PARTICULARLY
DiswoTATEB179TUFTIFFREENTIns

Drug stores are more susceptible to financial losses under this re-

gulation than are other providers. The low profit margin, the

highly competitive market in which pharmacists practice, and the

correspondingly low rate of prescription drug price increases in

spite of large manufacturer's price increases, have already been

discussed. When drug stores are unable to collect co-payments'

from Medicaid recipients, they, unlike other providers, are often

doing so on services which either do not turn a profit in the first

place, or on which the profit margin is so small that even minimal

losses make a large difference.

Co-payments are not a small tax on an otherwise profitable deal.

They are the last straw in a transaction which was already weighted

against the pharmacist: Significantly, other providers, such as

hospitals and doctors, are not so disadvantaged by co-payments,

because they render substantailly more expenseive services than do

drug stores. A three dollar co-payment loss is much less noticeable

r,

112



109

to a hospital, which often presents a bill for thousands of dollars,

than it is to a drug store, which' presents a significantly smaller

bill. Co-payments, in fact, represent anywhere :rom 8% to 109% .of

a drug store's dispensing fee. Together, pharmacies stand to lose

a total of more than $43 Million a year under the new regulations

in those 21 states with co-payment rules.

The following table demonstrates the magnitude of the problem

pharmacies face. For example, in Alabama the co-payment for a

prescription drug with an acquisition cost of $50.00 is $3.00.

The state-set dispensing fee is $2.75.' Under the "lower of"

provision of the regulation maximum payment to a pharmacy would

be $52.75. If the patient does not pay the co-payment, the pharmacy

would receive only $48.75 for the prescription. This is $.25 less

than the pharmacist paid for the drug product. In other words,

Medi,-aid reimbursement would not even cover the product cost.

This brief summary demonstrates the major problems with which drug

stores, as participants in the Medicaid program, must cope.

THE CO-PAYMENT REGULATIONS ARE ILLEGAL

The Administrative Procedure Act provides that agency regulations

are invalid if they are "in excess of statutory jurisdiction,

authority, or limitations, or short of statutory right" or are

36- 1 ii4 0 -- 84



110

POTENTIAL PHARMACY LOSS FROM mturILAID CO-PAYMENT REGULATION

Total Dispensing Co-Pay as

State Co-Payments* . Fee Co-Pay % of Fee

Alabama $ 1,678,450** $ 2.75 $ .50 18%
1.00 36

2.00 73

3.00 109

California 20.811,060 3.60 1.00 28

D.C. 387,893 3.27 .50 15

Idaho 177,797 2.50.3.50 .50 10-20

Iowa 932,141 3.53 .53 28

Kansas 1,306,269 1.60-4.23 .50 12-31

Maine 534,251 3.20 .50 16
Maryland 625,624** 3.25 .50 15

1.00 31

Michigan 4,408,165 2.65 .50 19

Mississippi 1,621,473 3.17 .50 16
Misst'jri 1,811,727** 2.50 .50 20

1.00 40
Montana 242,978 2.00-3.75 .50 13 -25

Nevada 181,726 3.78 1.00 27
New Hampshire 476,481 2.;0 1.00 37
New Mexico 156,798 3.15 .25 8
North Carolina 2,048,741 3.00 .50 17
South Carolina 954,232 3.03 .50 17
South Dakota 103,123 3.00 1.00 33
Vermont 475,826 2.5C 1.00 40
Virginia 1,167,352** 2.85 .50 18

1.00 35
West Virginia 494,552** 2.75 .50 18

1.00 36
Wisconsin 2,907,441 3.40 .50 15

Total $43,230,277

* Probable loss to pharmacy under current law

** State has a variable co-payment based on cost of prescription.
Co-payment underestimated, based upor lowest co-payment rate.
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"arbitrary, capricious, an abuse Of discretion, or otherwise not

in accordance with law." 3 706 U.S.C. (2) (A) and (c). The re-

gulations violate both standards and therdfore must be changed.

with regard to tr.e legislative authority for the regulations,

neither TEFRA nor any of the preceding statutes dealing with Medi-

caid demonstrates a Congressional intent to make providers Medicaid

cost-sharers. Yet the new co-payment regulations put drug stores

in essentially this position by prohibiting denial of services to

Medicaid recipients who do not pay their co-payments, without al-

so requiring that state or federal funds be used to reimburse the

provider for lost revenue.

TEFRA does not, for example, authorize regulations which mandate

that the responsibility for collecting unmet co-payments be that

of the pharmacy - that idea was HCFA's alone
22 TEFRA in no way

suggests that the pharmacist should bear the loss of unmet co-

paytents, nor does it prohibit a provider from seeking recourse

against the state or Federal Medicaid agency for the uncollected

amount. Insofar as this is the result of the regulations, they

cannot stand.

The legislative history of the original Medicaid Act and of its

subsequent amendments offer additional authority for the proposition

22. See Pub. L. No. 97-248, t 131, 96 Stat. 369 (1982).
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that Congress did not intend to have providers help support the

Medicaid program. TEFRA, for example, contains no legislative

language indicating that Congress wanted providers to bear the

responsibility of either collecting or absorbing unmet co-payments;

indeed, a review of the revelant legislative history provides evid.4

ence to the contrary.

For instance, the House Report accompanying H.R. 6877, a Medicaid

cost-sharing bill which preceded TEFRA and directly influenced its

wording, explicitly provided that states should not impose any cost-

sharing burdens on providers:

"The Committee recognizes that in many
instances it may be difficult for
providers participating in the program to
collect even nominal co-payments from
indigent beneficiaries. The Committee
does not intend that the States use the
authority to impose co-payments in order
to reduce provider reimbursements. H.R.
Rep. No. 757, 97th Cong., 2d. Sess. 5.

(emphasis added)

Although H.R. 6877 was not enacted, the conference on TEFRA resulted

in the current co-payment provisions, which clearly track the statu-

torytory language of H.R. 6877. This demonstrates that when Congress

passed TEFRA, it understood the origin and scope of its co-payment

provisions to be the same as those which were originally part of

H.R. 6877.

23. Joint Conference on S. 4961, August 3, 1982.
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The TEFRA amendments to the Medicaid Act were by no means the first

time Congress demonstrated its intent to prevent providers from being

made involuntary Medicaid cost-sharers. In fact, the 1982 amendments

reflect a principal, fundamental to Medicaid legislation from the

start, that all costs to providers be fully reimbursed. The Kerr-

Mills Act, for example, which contained the original Medicaid Act,

required Fed,ral Medicaid assistance to be "100 percentum less the

state percentage," 42 U.S.C. § 1396d(b), evidencing Congress'

intent to fund the program entirely from state and Federal contri-

butions. The 1965 Amendments to the Act underscored this point,

again stating that participation by the States was to be equal to

all of the non-Federal share, so that lack of local funding would

not affect the benefits provided. 42 U.S.C. 1396a(a) (2). The

Senate Report accompanying the Amendment erased any remaining

doubt as to the meaning of this provision:

"The reasonable cost of service
ordinarily provided ... would be paid
for ... since the cost of the services
would be covered, hospitals would not be
deterred, because of nonpa in or
underpaying patients in t s aged group,
from trying to provide Else best of modern

R. Rep. No. 404, 89th Cong., 1st
Sess. reprinted in 1965 U.S. Code Cong.
slid Ad. News 1943, 1967-68. (emphasis added).

Congress' aim of reimbursing the full reasonable costs of all pro-

viders has remained constant. While subsequent amendments have
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expanded the range of services offered, they still do not authorize

the imposition of costs on those who provide the services. Because

the new co-payment regulations do impose such costs on providers,

they are invalid.

The adverse effect of these regulations upon providers also renders

them arbitrary and capricious, in violation of Section 706(c) of

the Administrative Procedure Act. Under this standard of review,

agency actions are invalid if they violate some fundamental policy,

whether it be constitutional, statutory or otherwise. Because it is

counter to the purpose and intent of the Medicaid Act to leave pro-

viders less well off than when they entered the program, the re-

gulation clearly breaches just such a fundamental statutory policy.

The regulations are arbitrary and capricious because they not only

deprive providers of that which was implicit in the statute ( a

minimum ptofit), but also of the amount the provider is forced to

absorb from uncollected and uncollectible co-payments. Indeed, the

regulations also violate a fundamental constitutional policy, inso-

far as the loss the regulations impose on providers so nearly con-

stitutes a "taking" as to be in violation of the due process clause

of the constitution.

THE REGULATIONS ARE PROCEDURALLY DEFECTIVE

Section 553 of the Administrative Procedure Act requires that an
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agency provide notice and an opportunity for comment before pro-

mulgating regulations. Failure to follow this procedure renders

the ensuing regulations invalid. There are two exceptions to the

procedural requirements of Section 553 - that the absence of

notice and comment was for "good cause" or that the rule is in-

terpretative rather than substantive in nature. HCFA asserted

both grounds in its statement accompanying the final rules, but

neither is valid.

HCFA first asserted that it had good cause for waiving the op-

portunity for notice and comment because it had to act quickly

in order to conform the pre-existing Medicaid regulations to the

changes required by the TEFRA amendments. "Good cause," however,

can only be properly asserted when there is an emergency,

American Fed ration of Government Employees', AFL-CIO v. Block;

655 F, 2d 1153, 1156 (1961). Here HCFA waited four full months

before publishing the regulations, scarcely an indicator of an

emergency. In any case, a brief 30 day comment period would have

been. consistent with the TUBA timetable, and allowed NACDS an0

other interested parties to comment before the regulations went

into effect.

The agency's claim that the rules were interpretative rather than

substantive fares no better than its good cause argument. The

th,
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preamble to the final rules States that because the statute does

not give the Secretary discretion to change classes or categories

of participants upon whicn cost-sharing may be imposed, these

regulations are merely interpretative. This assertion is simply

wrong; if the rules do not actually change the class of parti-

cipants upon which cost - sharing is imposed, they at least have a

significant substantive effect upon providers, which for all

intents and purposes makes them a new clais of participants.

PROPOSED POLICY

The policy and legal shortcomings e Medic4id reintursement

system require in-depth study by the Dep ,tment both
/
as applied

to providers in general and to drug stores 1571aTaka.r. NACDS

believes, however, that given the disadvantageous position already

occupied by pharmaceutical providers, immediate action with respect

to the co-payment regulations is required. As explained above,

these regulations impose an additional and unacceptable burden

6r1 'rug stores, and will ultimately work to the detriment of

both drug stores and the Medicaid program as a whole. NACDS be-

lieves, therefore, that, at least as applied to drug stores, the

Department should amend these regulations to allow drug stores the

right to recoup from the government lost revenue resulting from

unmet co-payments. The amendment could leave the government with
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the option, if it wishes to exercise it, of collecting these co-

payments from recipients at some later date. 24 The relevant

regulation, 42 C.F.R. g 477.15, could be amended by simply adding

a concluding sentence stating that "the provider shall, however,

be fully reimbursed by the state Medicaid agency for all unmet

cost sharing amounts."

CONCLUSION

The inequities of the new co-payment regulations require that

they be amended immediately. NACDS is firmly committed to this

goal, and will take whatever action is necessary to achieve it.

We anticipate, however, that agency co-operation and action will

help solve the problem quickly and efficiently.

NACDS and its members stand ready to work with the Department to

develop rules which will allOw the free market to work to the

advantage of the Medicaid drug program. As pharmacy owners, our

remersimplore this Task Force.to first direct its attention to

0..1 major problems of the pharmacy providers -- the "lower of"

and co-payment provisions -- before dealing with other sections of

the regulations.

I thank you for the opportunity to appear before this Task Force

today

24. Shifting the burden of collection back to the government (where
Congress originally intended it to be) also avoids potential problems
which might otherwise be created if the amendment simply gave drug
stores the right to deny services to those unable to pay for them.
The goal of pharmacies is to provide services quickly and efficiently
to those in need of them; it is not to cross-examine or deny services
to those who cannot or will not pay. Congress :tructured the Medicaid
Act so that health care professionals would not be put in such a
position. It would' be fundamentally unfair and offensive now to make
them assume such a role.

0

121


